Cyclical Variation in Predation Risk: Impacts on Snowshoe Hare (*Lepus americanus*) Offspring Through Maternal Programming

by

Laura K. McCaw

A thesis submitted in conformity with the requirements for the degree of Master of Science

> Ecology and Evolutionary Biology University of Toronto

© Copyright by Laura K. McCaw 2020

Cyclical Variation in Predation Risk: Impacts on Snowshoe Hare (*Lepus americanus*) Offspring Through Maternal Programming

Laura K. McCaw

Master of Science

Ecology and Evolutionary Biology University of Toronto

2020

Abstract

Snowshoe hare (*Lepus americanus*) populations cycle over 10-year periods, primarily driven by predation. High predation risk triggers the decline phase of the cycle through both direct mortality and non-consumptive stress effects that curtail reproduction and survival. The decline phase is followed by an enigma, the prolonged low phase, where the population fails to recover. This suggests maternal stress effects may act to program offspring across generations in this population. Through a natural monitoring study spanning the hare cycle, we investigated the impact of changing predation risk and maternal stress on offspring. Offspring in the decline phase showed a suite of changes to their behaviour, condition, physiology and gene expression compared to offspring from the increase and peak phases, suggesting maternal programming is occurring. This study was novel in documenting changes in gene expression of hippocampal glucocorticoid receptors in response to a natural increase in predation risk in a wild mammal.

Acknowledgments

I am endlessly thankful to my supervisor Dr. Rudy Boonstra for this opportunity, and for his ample guidance, wisdom, and support along the way. Your passion and enthusiasm for investigating and understanding the natural world is inspirational to me, and I was glad to be a part of it. I am grateful to my committee, Dr. Helen Rodd and Dr. Kenneth Welch, for their insightful comments, feedback and support on my research.

My MSc would not have been possible without Dr. Sophia Lavergne, who originated and developed this project that I was fortunate enough to have continued. Sophia has been here every step of the way guiding our combined research, supporting me in both the field and laboratory, and being a great friend, for which I am extremely thankful. I would also like to thank Dr. Phoebe Edwards and Dr. Sanoji Wijenayake for their guidance in the laboratory, friendship and support. Additionally, thank you to Coral Frenette-Ling, Rabia Mahmood, Nisha Gandhi and Mark Givelas for their assistance in the Boonstra lab.

I am thankful to have been able to continue this project working with snowshoe hare in our beautiful study area in the Yukon. Conducting my research in an area that has been studied for over 40 years, yet still remains exceedingly wild, was incredible. I am inspired by Drs. Charles Krebs and Alice Kenney's continued hard work and contributions to the long-term monitoring project, and thankful for their insight and support during my fieldwork. Financial support for my research came from Polar Knowledge Canada's Northern Scientific Training Program, and from the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada (NSERC) grants to Rudy Boonstra. I am thankful to the Champagne and Aishihik First Nations and Kluane First Nation, on whose traditional territory I conducted my fieldwork.

My fieldwork highly dependent on collaborations with Trent University, and could not have been done without the help of Lee Scholl and Sam Sonnega in 2018, and Lee Scholl and Will Richmond in 2019. The success of my 2019 field season is due to my amazing field assistant and friend Kat Smith, who worked incredibly hard, as well as provided much needed moral support, motivation and enthusiasm. Also thank you to Shotaro Shiratsuru for his hard work, encouragement and determination in the field with me in 2019.

iii

I am grateful for the accommodations provided to me at both Outpost Research Station and the Kluane Lake Research Station over my two summers in the Yukon and the amazing company and support of Lance Goodwin, Sian Williams, Bronwyn Goodwin-Williams, Tom Bradley, Bob Reich, and Drs. Harry Penn and Matthew Ayre. Many thanks to the Kluane Red Squirrel Project crew of PIs, graduate students and field researchers for the many insightful conversations, fun times, and Thursday night rugby games.

I am grateful for my incredible friends and family for their continued support and love. Thank you to Sam Renshaw, Rachel Trigatti, and Katie Kitchener for their friendship and encouragement, with special thanks to Kylie Hailstone and Erich Eberts for their love, support, understanding, and distractions when needed. A special thank you also goes out to my parents, and to my grandparents for instilling a deep love of nature and wildlife in me, and for supporting me along the way as I continue to do what I love.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	
TABLE OF CONTENTS	V
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	VII
LIST OF TABLES	VIII
LIST OF FIGURES	IX
LIST OF APPENDICES	X
CHAPTER 1 GENERAL INTRODUCTION.	
1 CENERAL INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 POPULATION CYCLES	1
1.1.1 Description and regulation	1
1.2 STUDY ORGANISM	
1.2.1 Snowshoe hare biology	
1.2.2 Snowshoe hare demography	4
1.2.3 The prolonged low phase	
1.2.4 Extrinsic factors in snowshoe hare	cyclic dynamics6
1.2.5 Intrinsic factors in snowshoe hare	cyclic dynamics7
1.3 The hypothalamic-adrenal-pitui	TARY (HPA) AXIS8
1.3.1 Function	
1.3.2 Glucocorticoids and the stress resp	bonse
1.3.3 Chronic stress	
1.4 INHERITED MATERNAL EFFECTS	
1.4.1 Maternal effects and programming	g11
1.4.2 Offspring phenotype and the envir	ronment
1.5 OBJECTIVE AND APPROACH	
CHAPTER 2 THE 10-YEAR SNOWSHOE H	ARE CYCLE: IMPACT OF HEIGHTENED RISK ON
MATERNAL PROGRAMMING OF YOUNG	
2 THE 10-YEAR SNOWSHOE HARE CY	CLE: IMPACT OF HEIGHTENED RISK ON MATERNAL
PROGRAMMING OF YOUNG	
2.1 INTRODUCTION	
2.1.1 Snowshoe hare cyclic dynamics	
2.1.2 Non-consumptive predator effects	
2.1.3 Maternal stress effects	
2.1.4 Neurophysiology	

Table of Contents

	2.1.5	Approach, hypothesis and predictions	19
	2.2	MATERIALS AND METHODS	20
	2.2.1	Study area	20
	2.2.2	Natural monitoring	21
	2.2.3	Integrating previous research	
	2.2.4	Snowshoe hare live-trapping	
	2.2.5	Dam and litter processing	24
	2.2.6	Tissue and brain collection	25
	2.2.7	Blood processing	
	2.2.8	Hormone assays	
	2.2.9	Brain sectioning and RNA extraction	
	2.2.10	Quantitative real-time PCR	
	2.2.11	Statistical Analysis	
	2.3	Results	
	2.3.1	Population dynamics	
	2.3.2	Maternal conditions	
	2.3.3	Offspring conditions	
	2.4	DISCUSSION	41
	2.4.1	Caveats	42
	2.4.2	Maternal physiology and reproductive output	44
	2.4.3	Offspring behaviour	44
	2.4.4	Offspring condition	
	2.4.5	Offspring physiology	46
	2.4.6	Offspring gene expression	
	2.4.7	Conclusion and future research	
	2.5	AUTHORSHIP CONTRIBUTIONS	51
CI	IAPTER	3 GENERAL DISCUSSION	
3	GEN	ERAL DISCUSSION	
	3.1	ENVIRONMENTAL CHANGE	
	3.2	CONCLUDING REMARKS	54
RF	EFEREN	CES	56
AF	PENDI	CES	76

List of Abbreviations

ACTH: Adrenocorticotropic hormone CGB: Corticosteroid-binding globulin **DEX:** Dexamethasone **DNA:** Deoxyribonucleic acid **EIA:** Enzyme immunoassay FCM concentration: Fecal cortisol metabolite concentration **GCs:** Glucocorticoids GAPDH: Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase **GR:** Glucocorticoid receptor **HPA axis:** Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenal axis MR: Mineralocorticoid receptor MCBC: Maximum corticosteroid binding capacity PCV: Packed red blood cell volume **PPIA:** Peptidylprolyl isomerase A (Cyclophilin A) **PVN:** Paraventricular nucleus qPCR: Quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction **RHF length:** Right hind foot length **RIA:** Radioimmunoassay **RNA:** Ribonucleic acid YWHAZ: Tyrosine 3-Monooxygenase gene **11β-HSD:** 11-Beta-Hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase

List of Tables

 Table 2.1: Reproductive output metrics of snowshoe hare dams across the phase years......33

List of Figures

Figure 1.1: The order Lagomorpha
Figure 1.2: Snowshoe hare and lynx densities estimates (hare 1976-2019, lynx 1988-2019)5
Figure 1.3: The vertebrate hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis under acute and chronic stressors 10
Figure 2.1: The research study area, Kluane Lake, Yukon Territory
Figure 2.2: Field maternity cages to temporarily house pregnant wild hares
Figure 2.3: Snowshoe hare and lynx densities estimates (2012-2019)32
Figure 2.4: Dam fecal cortisol metabolite (FCM) concentrations at capture and parturition34
Figure 2.5: Offspring hair cortisol concentrations
Figure 2.6: Proportion of offspring moved during a behaviour test
Figure 2.7: Latency to movement of offspring in the behaviour test
Figure 2.8: Correlation between latency to movement and condition
Figure 2.9: Offspring index of condition
Figure 2.10: Offspring plasma total cortisol
Figure 2.11: Relative expression levels of glucocorticoid receptors (GR, NR3C1) in the hippocampus of offspring
Figure 2.12: Relative expression levels of mineralocorticoid receptors (MR, NR3C2) in the hippocampus of offspring
Figure 2.13: Correlation between relative expression levels of GR and MR41

List of Appendices

Chapter 1 General Introduction

1 General Introduction

1.1 Population Cycles

1.1.1 Description and regulation

In 1859, Darwin published his book "On the Origin of Species by Means of Natural Selection". He recognized that species have the capacity to increase in numbers, but do not continue to do so, and therefore there must be a limiting factor or regulator to this. From his observations, Darwin (1859) believed the species' environment must be limiting population growth, specifically through extrinsic factors such as food resources, predation, climate and possibly disease. Throughout the 20th century, researchers continued to investigate the limiting factors in population regulation, often concluding that the abundance of food resources regulate population size over time (Lack, 1954). However, density-dependent intrinsic factors including intraspecific social interactions, territoriality, competition, and stress, have been found to play integral roles in population regulation in many species (Chitty, 1967; Krebs, 1978). These intrinsic factors in combination with extrinsic factors, can limit the capacity for population growth regulate population size dynamically over time.

Yet, certain species undergo fluctuations in abundance (i.e. rise and fall) over predictable and relatively consistent periods of time, deemed "cycles" (Krebs, 1996). These cycles have intrigued scientists for generations and have been the focus of extensive research to understand the drivers and mechanisms of this dynamic population regulation (Chitty, 1977; Christian, 1950; Elton, 1924; Elton and Nicholson, 1942; Krebs and Myers, 1974). Krebs and Myers (1974) identified parameters to define cyclic populations, such as: phase-related changes in reproductive rates, survival and age at sexual maturity. Additional research identified that time lags in response to environmental change or density change are also characteristic of these cycles (Batzli, 1992).

Furthermore, a significant body of research has developed and tested several hypotheses for these regular cycles in population density being caused solely by extrinsic factors, or by an interaction of extrinsic and intrinsic factors (Chitty, 1960; Chitty, 1977; Christian, 1950). For example Elton (1924) recognized these cycles to be common in Arvicoline rodents (lemmings and voles) in Northern ecosystems and postulated this was due to extrinsic climatic variations. Christian (1950) ruled out the hypothesis that disease, infections, and parasites at high densities led to a decline in population abundance and put forward the stress hypothesis. The stress hypothesis suggests that mutual interactions between individuals lead to physiological changes which reduce births and increase deaths (Christian, 1950). Next, Chitty (1967) formulated the genetic-behavioural hypothesis, stating that during low and increasing densities, mutual interference is minimal and non-aggressive genotypes are selected. Whereas, at high population densities, mutual interference is intense and aggressive genotypes are selected for their ability to withstand intraspecific competition (Chitty, 1967). Implicit in this hypothesis is the assumption that the changes which occur with changing density have a genetic basis and that these changes are correlated with changes in spacing behaviour. However, evidence from Boonstra and Boag (1987) and Boonstra and Hochachka (1997) rejected Chitty's genetic-behavioural hypothesis and suggested differential maternal condition and stress response plays a larger role and may override genetic contributions to individual differences.

The most likely cause of these cycles is maternal effects; i.e. the transmission of maternal condition to offspring, specifically when condition may be poor at peak densities, thus leading to a decline (Boonstra, 1985; evidence in voles Mihok and Boonstra, 1992; evidence in snowshoe hares Boonstra and Singleton, 1993; Boonstra et al., 1998a; Boonstra et al., 1998b; Sinclair et al., 2003). Chitty (1967) assumed that population cycles should be driven by the same mechanisms in all species. As species who undergo cyclic fluctuations in abundance are quite different in terms of life history characteristics, sociality, territoriality, trophic interactions and periodicity of their cycle, this is likely not true. For example, snowshoe hare (*Lepus americanus*) have not been found to exhibit territoriality, spacing behaviour or social mortality due to density, in contrast to other cyclic species (Krebs et al., 1986a). Rather, they cycle with their specialist predator, the Canada lynx (*Lynx canadensis*), making them a unique and interesting area of population cycle research for which to examine maternal effects, likely driven by high predation risk.

1.2 Study organism

1.2.1 Snowshoe hare biology

Snowshoe hare (*Lepus americanus* Erxleben 1777) are a small mammal in the order Lagomorpha (Fig. 1.1). Snowshoe hare populations fluctuate cyclically over a period of 8-11 years (Cary and Keith, 1979; Krebs et al., 2001a; Smith, 1983). The periodicity of the cycle remains relatively constant over an average of 9-10 years, but the amplitude can change drastically (Krebs et al., 1995), as hare density has been found to change 20- to 200-fold over the course of one cycle (Hodges et al., 2001; Keith and Windberg, 1978; Krebs et al., 2018a). The snowshoe hare cycle has four characteristic phases: the increase, the peak, the decline and the low.



Figure 1.1: The order Lagomorpha, showing families and genera of living lagomorphs (number of species). Snowshoe hare (*Lepus americanus*; inset – summer morph) are in the Leporidae family. *Obtained from* Lavergne (2018), *originally modified from* Chapman and Flux (2008).

The snowshoe hare's range extends across Canada and Alaska, as well as some of the northern contiguous United States. Snowshoe hare are the dominant herbivore in the boreal forests of northern Canada, representing over 50% of the small herbivore biomass (Boutin et al., 1995). Snowshoe hare are central to the boreal forest food web, being consumed by a variety of predators (Boonstra et al., 2018), and living 1-5 years due to this high predation (Hodges, 1999).

The main predators of snowshoe hare are Canada lynx (*Lynx canadensis*), coyotes (*Canis latrans*), great horned owls (*Bubo virginianus*), and Northern goshawks (*Accipiter gentilis*) (Krebs et al., 2001b). Lynx are specialist predators of snowshoe hare and their populations also undergo cyclic fluctuations, closely linked to snowshoe hare, with a lag of one to two years (Boutin et al., 1995; Elton and Nicholson, 1942; Keith and Windberg, 1978).

Snowshoe hare are a multi-littered species, with synchronous breeding and post-partum estrous (i.e. get pregnant immediately after birth of a litter) (Cary and Keith, 1979; Severaid, 1942), which may serve to maximize reproductive output during the short northern summer. The breeding season begins in April each year and the first litter is born in mid to late May (Keith and Windberg, 1978; O'Donoghue and Krebs, 1992). Offspring are born in two to four distinct litters over the course of the summer breeding season, spaced by a gestation period of 35-40 days (Cary and Keith, 1979; O'Donoghue and Krebs, 1992; Stefan, 1998). Snowshoe hare give birth to precocial young, leverets, who are born fully furred, ambulatory and with their eyes open less than an hour after birth (Cary and Keith, 1979; Severaid, 1942). Litter size varies from one to nine young, with leverets weighing around 30-70 grams and birth mass being highly correlated with litter size (O'Donoghue and Krebs, 1992). Snowshoe hare display a type III survivorship curve, with up to 94% of newborns dying within the first 14 days of life (O'Donoghue, 1994). At least 82% of this leveret mortality is due to predation, including from species of their own trophic level, such as red squirrels (*Tamiasciurus hudsonicus*) and arctic ground squirrels (Spermophilus parryii) (O'Donoghue, 1994). However, this may no longer be true as arctic ground squirrels are now functionally extinct in certain areas of the boreal forest and red squirrel populations are at low levels (Krebs et al., 2018b; Werner et al., 2015).

1.2.2 Snowshoe hare demography

Over the course of a snowshoe hare cycle, we also see cyclical changes in demography (Hodges et al., 1999b). The occurrence of third and fourth litters of the breeding season fluctuate over the course of the cycle, and proceed changes in population density (Stefan and Krebs, 2001). In the late low and early increase phases, dams have four litters per breeding season, whereas dams only have two litters per breeding season at the peak and decline phases (Stefan, 1998; Stefan and Krebs, 2001). This leads to a huge cyclic variation in reproductive output, anywhere from

3.3 to 18.9 leverets per breeding season, depending on the phase of the cycle (Boonstra et al., 1998a; Cary and Keith, 1979; Stefan and Krebs, 2001). This loss of entire litter groups could be due to changes in female body condition, which have been found to be lowest in the decline phase, and rapidly improved during the low phase (Boonstra et al., 1998a; Stefan and Krebs, 2001). Hare survival also fluctuates over the course of the cycle based on predator numbers, and adult survival has been found to be as low as 11% in the decline phase (Keith, 1974).

The snowshoe hare cycle is not synchronous throughout Canada and Alaska's boreal forests, and appears to follow a travelling wave with peak populations varying up to 4 years across these areas (Krebs et al., 2001a; Krebs et al., 2018a; Smith, 1983). Movement of predators is likely key in driving this pattern, as lynx and raptors are capable of moving hundreds of kilometers in search of prey (Krebs et al., 2001a; Mowat et al., 2000). Keith and colleagues (1974, 1968) began research on snowshoe hare in northern Alberta in 1961. Krebs and colleagues began research on snowshoe hare in the Kluane Lake region of Yukon Territory in 1976 (Krebs et al., 2001b). In the Yukon, we have snowshoe hare density estimates from 1976 to present, and lynx density estimates from 1988 to present (Fig. 1.2). Over the course of these five past cycles, much headway has been made in investigating hypotheses into the cyclic dynamics of snowshoe hare.



Figure 1.2: Snowshoe hare spring density estimates (means \pm 95% CI) from 1976 to 2019, and lynx population estimates (means \pm 1 SE) from 1988 to 2019 in the Kluane Lake region, Yukon Territory. *Obtained and adapted from* Krebs et al. (2018b).

1.2.3 The prolonged low phase

After years of research, snowshoe hare population dynamics are well understood. During the decline phase, snowshoe hare and their predators drop and reach very low densities. However, the hare populations do not recover immediately and remain low for two to five years (Boonstra and Singleton, 1993; Boonstra et al., 1998b). As the enigma of the snowshoe hare cycle, the low phase is characterized by abundant high-quality food, high survival rates, low predator numbers, yet low population growth and recovery from the decline phase (Boonstra et al., 1998b; Hodges et al., 1999b). This leads to two hypotheses: first, something is wrong with the extrinsic environment (food, predation), and/or second, something is wrong with the animals themselves (intrinsic; stress effects, maternal effects) (Boonstra et al., 1998b).

1.2.4 Extrinsic factors in snowshoe hare cyclic dynamics

Food shortage from over browsing by snowshoe hares at the peak was initially postulated to be the driver of the decline phase (Keith, 1983; Pease et al., 1979). In the Yukon, Boutin (1984) supplemented snowshoe hare populations with food during the peak and early decline, and found densities increased 2 to 3-fold in these areas, with no changes to cyclic dynamics (Boutin, 1990). Although some animals were undernourished at the peak, the addition of food did not prevent the population decline from occurring (Boutin, 1990; Krebs et al., 1986a). However, food shortage at the peak could predispose hares to die of predation, therefore representing an interaction between food and predation (Sinclair et al., 1988).

Large-scale factorial experiments were undertaken in the Yukon in attempt to tease apart the roles of food, predation and their interaction in snowshoe hare population dynamics (described in Krebs et al., 1995; Krebs et al., 2001a). Four 1km² experimental areas in the boreal forest were used: control (unmanipulated), food addition, food addition + predator removal, and predator removal (Krebs et al., 1995). Predator removal consisted of exclosures constructed to exclude terrestrial predators (accessible to avian), while remaining permeable to snowshoe hare (Krebs et al., 1995). Food addition and predator removal together had additive effects on increasing the amplitude of the cycle (i.e. density), yet no treatment was sufficient in changing the periodicity

of the cycle and preventing the population decline from occurring (Krebs et al., 1995). As no food shortages have been observed in the Yukon during any point in the cycle (Hodges and Sinclair, 2003; Krebs et al., 1986b), these findings suggest that predation plays a larger role in the snowshoe hare cycle than food.

Direct predation is high in snowshoe hare, with up to 80-90% of hares being consumed (Boutin et al., 1986; Hodges et al., 2001; Keith and Windberg, 1978), suggesting predation plays a large selective role (Krebs et al., 1995). Yet there was no effect of predator exclusion in preventing the decline phase of the cycle (Krebs et al., 1995), and predation alone is not sufficient to drive the changes we see in snowshoe hare demography, condition, reproduction and physiology (Korpimaki et al., 1994). However, predation is not simply direct consumption; predators can indirectly induce fear and stress effects in populations through non-consumptive effects of risk (reviewed in Lima, 1998). These non-consumptive stress effects have been found to induce a toll of prey populations as strong, if not stronger than direct consumption (Preisser et al., 2005; Zanette et al., 2011).

1.2.5 Intrinsic factors in snowshoe hare cyclic dynamics

Predators can indirectly affect prey by leading to intrinsic changes in behaviour and stress physiology (reviewed in Lima, 1998; Preisser et al., 2005). As snowshoe hares are heavily predated upon, they must exhibit a balance in obtaining sufficient food resources and avoiding predation (Brown, 1999; Hik, 1995). In response to increased predation pressure in the decline phase, Hik (1994, 1995) found that hares were following a predation-sensitive foraging strategy, exhibiting a trade-off between predation risk and nutrition. Hares exhibited a microhabitat shift, using more closed, safer habitats with less available food resources, rather than open, riskier habitats with more available food (Hik, 1995). The consumption of less and/or poorer-quality food resources could result in the changes in reduced body condition and reproductive output which we see in the decline phase (Hik, 1995).

The effects of high predation risk can also affect snowshoe hare physiology (Boonstra et al., 1998b). The hares may sense increased predation risk through chases, failed attacks or successful attacks on nearby hares (who typically release a high-pitched scream when attacked) (Boonstra

et al., 1998a). Hares may then be forced into a state of high vigilance and alertness, which can lead to chronic stress and the associated negative connotations (described further in section 1.3; (Boonstra and Singleton, 1993; Boonstra et al., 1998a)). Chronic stress is a known inhibitor of reproduction (Munck et al., 1984), and can lead to intrinsic changes in the hares themselves (Boonstra et al., 1998a). Support for this hypothesis comes from Sinclair et al. (2003), who brought hares from the peak into the laboratory under optimal conditions and the population continued to have lower condition and reproductive output and declined to extinction. Whereas, hares from the late low/early increase phase were brought into captivity and they continued to increase to high numbers (Sinclair et al., 2003). This suggests changes in maternal quality and stress physiology in the peak carry over to the decline and low phases through maternal effects and intergenerational inheritance (discussed further in section 1.4) (Boonstra et al., 1998b).

1.3 The hypothalamic-adrenal-pituitary (HPA) axis

1.3.1 Function

The hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis is the key neuroendocrine mechanism in mammals regulating the interaction between the individual and the environment. The HPA axis is essential in the normal circadian rhythm of vertebrates, by mediating waking, locomotion, food-seeking and exploratory behaviour (McEwen et al., 1988). The HPA axis is also referred to as the "stress" axis, as its secondary action is to respond to environmental perturbations, i.e. stressors (e.g. predator attack, severe weather) in the short term, as well as long-term evolutionary responses to persistent ecological pressures (Wingfield and Romero, 2001).

1.3.2 Glucocorticoids and the stress response

The stress response is a set of internal responses to handle potentially harmful changes in the environment and allow for a rapid response in the individual (Lee and McDonald, 1985). In response to a stressor, the paraventricular nucleus (PVN) of the hypothalamus releases corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) and arginine vasopressin (AVP). CRH and AVP then stimulate the anterior pituitary to secrete adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) into the blood

stream, which stimulates the adrenal cortex to synthesize and release glucocorticoids (GCs; steroid hormones, corticosterone and/or cortisol, depending on the species) (Fig. 1.3). In vertebrates, this pathway can take three to five minutes before a substantial increase in GC concentrations is seen (Sapolsky and Meaney, 1986). High concentrations of GCs lead to a suppression of digestion, reproduction, immune and inflammatory responses, as well as a stimulation of hepatic gluconeogenesis to mobilize glucose from the liver and allow for a quick response to acute stressors, i.e. the "fight or flight" response (Munck et al., 1984).

After an acute stressor, GCs travel in the blood to intracellular steroid hormone receptors (glucocorticoid and mineralocorticoid) in the hippocampus and HPA axis to shut down the stress response through negative feedback (Fig. 1.3) (reviewed in Schaaf and Meijer, 2017). Mineralocorticoid receptor (MR) is a Type I receptor, located primarily the hippocampus (Herman et al., 1989). Hippocampal MR has a higher affinity for binding GCs, and is important in maintaining homeostasis and circadian rhythms through controlling the inhibitory tone of the HPA axis (McEwen et al., 1988; Zhe et al., 2008). Glucocorticoid receptor (GR) is a Type II receptor and is widely distributed across all brain regions (Herman et al., 1989). GR becomes progressively occupied after a stressor and regulates the negative feedback of the HPA axis through reducing the levels of free GCs (de Kloet and Joels, 1996; Van Eekelen et al., 1988). This negative feedback primarily occurs through GR in the hypothalamus and pituitary and serves to bring the body back to its pre-activation state (Sapolsky and Meaney, 1986). The amplitude and duration of the stress response is often correlated with the overall health of the animal (Boonstra et al., 1998a; Sapolsky, 1993).

The functioning of the HPA axis and the stress response can be tested in what we now call a "hormone challenge" (Boonstra and Singleton, 1993). A basal bleed is taken, followed by an injection of Dexamethasone (DEX) to test the function of the pituitary-adrenal negative feedback to reduce circulating levels of free GCs, followed by an injection of ACTH to test the function of the adrenal glands to synthesize and release high amounts of circulating GCs (Boonstra and Singleton, 1993). From this hormone challenge, we are then able to assess the amplitude of the stress response that the animal can mount, as well as the functioning of the negative feedback.



Figure 1.3: The vertebrate hypothalamic-adrenal-pituitary (HPA) axis. In response to a stressor, a signalling cascade starts at the paraventricular nucleus (PVN) of the hypothalamus, with the release of corticosteroid releasing hormone (CRH) and arginine vasopressin (AVP). These act on the anterior pituitary to stimulate the release of adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) into the blood steam, which stimulates the adrenal cortex to synthesize and release glucocorticoids (GCs). Listed underneath are the many effects elevated circulating GCs can exert on the body. As these effects can be negative with extended exposure, the HPA axis is controlled by negative feedback of GCs on glucocorticoid receptors (GR) and mineralocorticoid receptors (MR) (inhibition is indicated by a minus (-) sign). Shown is the negative feedback in response to an acute stressor (right), compared to the reduced negative feedback and sustained activation under chronic stress (left). *Obtained from* Boonstra et al. (2014), *originally modified from* Boonstra (2004).

1.3.3 Chronic stress

Stress can be acute or chronic in nature depending on the frequency and length of a stressor. Chronic stressors constitute of sustained activation of the HPA axis with muted termination of the stress response by negative feedback, which can lead to reduced sensitivity (Fig. 1.3) (Lee and McDonald, 1985; McEwen et al., 1988). Chronic stress also results in sustained high levels of GCs which can suppress reproduction, growth, digestion, immune and inflammatory responses, and mobilize energy at the cost of storage (Boonstra et al., 1998a; Sapolsky et al., 2000). Stressors such as high predation risk can become chronic in nature (Boonstra and Singleton, 1993). In snowshoe hare, Boonstra et al. (1998b) proposed the chronic stress hypothesis as being responsible for the marked deterioration of body condition and reproduction seen during the decline phase. Boonstra et al. (1998b) tested this hypothesis by conducting hormone challenges in the decline and low phases of the snowshoe hare cycle. In the hormone challenge, chronic stress should be reflected in a slower and less intense response to DEX and ACTH compared to individuals in better condition (Boonstra and Singleton, 1993). Hares in the decline phase exhibited these signs of chronic stress, as well as higher plasma free cortisol, reduced indices of body condition (hematocrit levels), reduced indices of immune function (leukocyte counts), increased glucose mobilization and increased overwinter mass loss compared to hares from the low phase (Boonstra et al., 1998a). The effects of chronic stress are typically thought of as pathological, however they can be adaptive in nature if they act to redirect life history, physiology and behaviour to increasing survival and fitness (Boonstra, 2013; Wingfield et al., 1998).

1.4 Inherited maternal effects

1.4.1 Maternal effects and programming

Acute and chronic stressors during pregnancy and can have major effects on developing offspring (McCormick et al., 1995). Offspring can be directly exposed to maternal circulating GCs *in utero*, which can lead to significant changes in offspring phenotypes, deemed maternal effects or maternal programming (reviewed in Love and Williams, 2008). Many studies have

demonstrated the HPA axis of offspring to be highly susceptible to permanent programming during early life developmental periods, such as gestation and lactation (Francis and Meaney, 1999; Matthews, 2002; Seckl, 2001). However, mothers have mechanisms to prevent stress and high levels of circulating GCs from programming their offspring during pregnancy and lactation. In arctic ground squirrels, mothers increased their corticosterone-binding globulin (CBG) levels by 4-fold during pregnancy and lactation to bind free cortisol and shield the developing offspring from the negative effects of high GCs (Edwards and Boonstra, 2016). Maternal GC exposure during gestation can be controlled through 11-Beta-Hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase (11 β -HSD) expression in the placenta, an enzyme which converts cortisol to its inert form cortisone (Burton and Waddell, 1999). However, increases in maternal GC concentrations are not always associated with increases in 11 β -HSD expression, and the developing offspring can still be exposed to high GCs (Burton and Waddell, 1999).

Overall, developing offspring exposed to high maternal GCs demonstrate changed phenotypes, through altered behaviour, physiology and gene expression (Meaney et al., 2007; Szyf et al., 2007; Weaver et al., 2004a). Offspring exposed to high maternal GCs during gestation show an increase in anxiety-related behaviours and higher GC levels in laboratory studies (Hayward and Wingfield, 2004; Meaney et al., 2007; Seckl and Meaney, 2004). Additionally, a downregulation of MR and GR, particularly in the hippocampus, has been found in these offspring in response to maternal chronic stress (Matthews, 2002; Sapolsky et al., 1984; Sapolsky et al., 1985). This lower GR and MR expression can lead to higher HPA axis reactivity to stressors, delayed and inhibited negative feedback and a prolonged elevation in GC concentrations in these offspring, which is thought to be maladaptive and pathological (Hayward and Wingfield, 2004; Matthews, 2002; Meaney et al., 2007; Welberg and Seckl, 2008). However, many of these laboratory stressors are highly artificial, whereas wild animals have a long evolutionary history of adaptation to natural stressors such as predation risk, social interactions, weather, and disease (Sheriff et al., 2010a).

1.4.2 Offspring phenotype and the environment

Maternal GC programming of offspring can be adaptive in nature if it increases the "match" between the offspring's phenotype and their future environment (Love and Williams, 2008a).

The transmission of anti-predator behaviour (e.g. vigilance, fearfulness, anxiety-related behaviours) to offspring through maternal programming of the HPA axis can be beneficial to the mother and offspring's fitness (Seckl and Meaney, 2004; Weaver et al., 2004b). High GCs in offspring have also been found to positively influence dispersal behaviour and survival (Meylan and Clobert, 2005). Additionally, changes in their steroid receptors (GR and MR) in key brain regions associated with the HPA axis will shape their present and future responses to a stressful environment (in laboratory rodents, see reviews Gray et al., 2017; Meaney et al., 2007). However, if the offspring are programmed by maternal GCs and their phenotype does not match their future environment, then they are considered to be "mismatched" (Love and Williams, 2008a; Sheriff and Love, 2013). Nevertheless, maternal programming that appears maladaptive for the offspring can actually be adaptive for mothers if it maximizes their lifetime fitness. Love and Williams (2008) found that gestational GC-mediated matching of offspring condition to mother condition reduced the investment in current offspring of low-quality mothers, which results in fitness gains to these mothers through increased survival and future fecundity.

For example, in snowshoe hare, maternal GC programming could result in offspring exhibiting anti-predator behaviours and having higher fitness in environments with high predation risk (Boonstra, 2013). This would be an adaptive strategy in the peak and decline phases, when maternal predation risk is high, stress is high, and predation risk for offspring will also be high. Offspring are therefore "matched" to their environment and will be able to better handle the stressor of predation risk and have higher fitness. However, this may turn into a mismatch in the transition from the decline to the low phase. Dams may be experiencing the tail end of high predation risk, while the predators are also declining to a low, and subsequently their offspring will experience lower predation risk. Offspring programmed by high maternal GCs will demonstrate these same stressed, anti-predator phenotypes, which will now be mismatched and maladaptive to their environment, leading to decreased fitness (Boonstra, 2013; Sheriff and Love, 2013). If these changes and their negative connotations are passed down to offspring through maternal stress, this intergenerational programming could be responsible for the prolonged low phase of the snowshoe hare cycle.

1.5 Objective and approach

Research into the snowshoe hare cycle suggests physiological sensitivity to predation risk and predator-induced maternal stress effects are occurring in their populations. Chronic stress in female hares in response to high predation risk has been found to result in decreased reproductive fitness (lighter and smaller litters) and to be inherited by her progeny, shown by an increased responsiveness of their HPA axes in the decline phase of the snowshoe hare cycle (Sheriff et al., 2009a; Sheriff et al., 2010b; Sheriff et al., 2011). Lavergne's (2018) research built on these findings to investigate changes in offspring physiology and GR and MR expression in key brain regions in response to increased predation risk from the increase to the peak phases of the cycle. Offspring from the peak (higher natural predation risk) exhibited increased expression of GR in the amygdala and increased expression of MR in the dorsal hippocampus (Lavergne, 2018). However, during this period the dams showed no indication of experiencing chronic stress and the offspring displayed an adaptive "sensitive and neuroresilient phenotype", likely preparatory for life in a predator abundant environment (Lavergne, 2018). Continuing this work into the decline phase is a critical test of the maternal effects hypothesis, allowing us to investigate maternal stress and offspring programming in snowshoe hare exposed to high predation risk, and how this changes with phase of the cycle.

This leads to the question: are dams experiencing chronic stress in the decline phase programming their offspring *in utero* and further altering their phenotypes? I hypothesized that fluctuating predation risk over the course of the cycle results in snowshoe hare offspring from the decline phase being inherently different in terms of condition, stress physiology and gene expression from those in the increase and peak phases. Thus, I predict the decline phase offspring to suffer the negative consequences of their mothers' chronic stress in terms of increased cortisol, decreased GR and MR and a decline in body condition. This was investigated through a natural monitoring study spanning two years of the decline phase (2018 and 2019) in collaboration with Lavergne, who investigated the increase phase (2015) and peak phase (2017). We assessed maternal physiology during gestation, and their corresponding reproductive output, as well as offspring morphology, physiology, behaviour and patterns of gene expression in relation to natural increases in predation risk (**Chapter 2**).

Chapter 2

The 10-year snowshoe hare cycle: impact of heightened risk on maternal programming of young

2 The 10-year snowshoe hare cycle: impact of heightened risk on maternal programming of young

2.1 Introduction

2.1.1 Snowshoe hare cyclic dynamics

The 10-year snowshoe hare cycle dominates much of the ecosystem dynamics of the vertebrate community of North America's boreal forests for at least the past 200 years (Elton and Nicholson, 1942). Three intensive studies have investigated these cycles: Green and Evans (e.g. 1940a, b, c) studied snowshoe hare in Minnesota from 1932 to 1939; Keith and colleagues (e.g. Cary and Keith, 1979; Keith and Windberg, 1978) studied them in central Alberta from 1961 to 1976; and Krebs and colleagues (e.g. Krebs et al. 1986; Krebs et al. 2001a; Krebs et al. 2018a) have been studying them in southwestern Yukon from 1976 to the present. Changes in food supply and predation by their specialist predator, the Canada lynx, were initially hypothesized to be the key factors in causing these cycles (Krebs et al., 2018a). Lynx populations also cycle, but lag behind hares by one to two years (Boutin et al., 1995; Krebs et al., 2001a). Large scale factorial experiments manipulating food and restricting predation increased the amplitude of the snowshoe hare cycle, but did not affect the periodicity (Krebs et al., 1995). These studies pinpointed predation as the key process driving the cycle. During the peak and decline phase of the cycle, the majority of hares are killed by their predators (Boutin et al., 1986; Hodges et al., 2001; Keith and Windberg, 1978). Simultaneously there is a marked decline in reproduction from four to two litters per breeding season as the cycle progresses from the increase to the decline phase (Hodges et al., 2001; Stefan, 1998). At the end of the decline, both hares and their predators reach very low densities. However, hare populations fail to recover immediately and remain low for two to five years, despite abundant high-quality food resources and low predator numbers (Boonstra et al., 1998b; Hodges et al., 1999b). Thus, this low phase remains a major enigma of the cycle and poorly understood after years of research.

2.1.2 Non-consumptive predator effects

Predation on its own is not enough to drive the changes we see in snowshoe hare condition, reproduction, physiology and demography (Boonstra et al., 1998b; Korpimaki et al., 1994). Predation is made up of two components: direct consumption and non-consumptive effects (Lima, 1998). Non-consumptive, or fear effects of predators are a relatively new area of study, but have been found to induce a toll on prey demography as strong, if not stronger than direct consumption (MacLeod et al., 2018; Preisser et al., 2005; Zanette et al., 2011). However, experiments testing non-consumptive fear effects may be using unrealistic magnitudes of predator cues in the absence of any consumption effects, which does not replicate the natural environment (Peers et al., 2018). This showcases our need for further research in natural systems with real selective forces and adaptations occurring (Boonstra, 2013; Sheriff et al., 2017).

Non-consumptive fear effects can be manifested in predator sensitive foraging (Hik, 1995), and predator-induced stress effects (Boonstra et al., 1998a). Creel (2018) postulated that reactive responses by the prey in response to unpredictable or uncontrollable predation risk will generally be associated with stress mediated costs. Associated with the prey stress response to predation is activation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis, leading to a hormonal cascade (described in Chapter 1), and an increase in circulating glucocorticoids (cortisol in hares). This increase in glucocorticoids has been found to lead to a decrease in reproduction, and an increase in antipredator behaviour (Boonstra et al., 1998a; Hik, 1995). Boonstra et al. (1998a) put forward the chronic stress hypothesis as an explanation for the prolonged low phase in the snowshoe hare cycle. It states that hares sense high predation risk during the decline phase and are chronically stressed by it, leading to changes in body condition and reproduction (Boonstra and Singleton, 1993; Boonstra et al., 1998a). This non-lethal effect of their predators therefore leads to intrinsic changes in the hares themselves (Boonstra et al., 1998a). Support for these intrinsic changes came from Sinclair et al. (2003) who brought wild hares from two phases (the peak and the late low phase) into the laboratory under optimal conditions. Populations from both phases echoed the performance of their wild counter parts, with hares coming from the peak continuing to have lower reproductive output and declining to extinction (Sinclair et al., 2003). This suggests maternal effects and inheritance of stress from one generation to the next are playing a role in snowshoe hare population demography.

2.1.3 Maternal stress effects

Offspring can be directly exposed to maternal circulating glucocorticoids prenatally during development, and postnatally through lactation (reviewed in Welberg and Seckl, 2001). This glucocorticoid exposure can lead to significant changes in offspring phenotype, deemed maternal effects or maternal programming (reviewed in Love and Williams, 2008). In snowshoe hare, dams experiencing higher predation risk had higher indices of stress and lower reproductive output (Sheriff et al., 2009a), suggesting offspring are exposed to this prenatal stress. This was supported, as juvenile stress indices tracked those of their mothers with a signature that lasted into adulthood (Sheriff et al., 2010b; Sheriff et al., 2011). Additionally, mothers with lower reproductive fitness had daughters with lower reproductive fitness, suggesting inheritance of these stress effects (Sheriff et al., 2010b). Due to the high predation environment and the vulnerability of young precocial snowshoe hares, it should be beneficial for mothers to "program" their offspring through maternal effects to better match their post-natal environment (Sheriff, 2015).

During development *in utero*, the HPA axis of offspring is highly susceptible to long-lasting programming effects by maternal glucocorticoid levels (Moisiadis and Matthews, 2014). High levels of glucocorticoids during gestation, such as in response to high predation risk, can significantly influence offspring through changes in morphology, behaviour and physiology, which can persist into adulthood and have long lasting population demographic effects (reviewed in Clinchy et al., 2013; Lima, 1998; Werner and Peacor, 2003). Offspring have been found to be smaller and slower growing (Zanette et al., 2011), have increased anxiety-related behaviour and reduced locomotion (St-Cyr et al., 2017), and have altered stress axis function (Love et al., 2013; Welberg and Seckl, 2001). As indices of stress axis function, offspring exposed to prenatal stress have shown higher glucocorticoid levels in fecal samples (Sheriff et al., 2010b), hair samples (Dettmer et al., 2014), and blood samples (Kapoor and Matthews, 2005; St-Cyr and McGowan, 2015). Maternal stress-induced neurophysiological changes to offspring have also been seen in the laboratory (reviewed in Champagne, 2012; Matthews, 2002; McEwen et al., 2015; Seckl and Meaney, 2004).

2.1.4 Neurophysiology

Laboratory evidence on domestic rodents indicates that during gestation, maternal glucocorticoids can lead to changes in stress hormone receptors in key brain regions of offspring (Preisser et al., 2005; Werner and Peacor, 2003). Changes in offspring's steroid hormone receptors (glucocorticoid and mineralocorticoid) can shape an individual's present and future responses to a stressful environment (reviewed in Gray et al., 2017; Meaney et al., 2007). Mineralocorticoid receptors (MR) in the hippocampus are important in controlling the inhibitory tone of the HPA axis, maintaining homeostasis and circadian rhythms, and have a higher affinity for binding glucocorticoids (reviewed in Gomez-Sanchez and Gomez-Sanchez, 2014). Whereas glucocorticoid receptors (GR) become progressively occupied after a stressor and regulate the negative feedback of the stress axis (Sapolsky et al., 1985; Zhe et al., 2008). GR is widely distributed across all brain regions, whereas MR is primarily located in the hippocampus, a key regulatory region of the HPA axis (Herman et al., 1989). Changes in GR and MR expression in different brain regions have been widely seen in laboratory rodents exposed to maternal stress in utero (e.g. Henry et al., 1994; Kapoor et al., 2008; Liu et al., 2001). Reduced expression of GR and MR in the hippocampus can lead to delayed and inhibited negative feedback of the HPA axis, and a prolonged stress response activation, which is thought to be negative and pathological (Matthews, 2002; Sapolsky et al., 1984). However, in nature, these developmental and organizational effects on offspring are thought to be adaptive if they lead to offspring having an altered phenotype and better "matching" their post-natal environment (Dantzer et al., 2013; Love and Williams, 2008a). However, Boonstra et al. (2014) proposed that intergenerational inheritance of maternal stress effects in snowshoe hare will vary from adaptive to negative based on the phase of the cycle; and could ultimately be responsible for the prolonged low phase, as stress effects would be maladaptive during this period of low predator density.

The likely mechanism for transmission and inheritance of changes to offspring neurophysiology and overall phenotype is epigenetics, i.e. changes in gene expression without changes in the DNA sequence itself (McClelland et al., 2011; Mychasiuk et al., 2011). Of these epigenetic changes, the most widely studied is DNA methylation, which is the posttranslational addition of a methyl group to DNA, repressing gene transcription when located in the promoter regions of genes (Kappeler and Meaney, 2010; Kinnally et al., 2011).

2.1.5 Approach, hypothesis and predictions

Lavergne et al. (2014) were the first to demonstrate changes in gene expression in the hippocampus of wild snowshoe hare exposed to different intensities of natural predation risk. Lavergne (2018) then furthered this research by investigating the link between maternal stress and gene expression changes in key limbic regulatory regions in the brains of offspring over the course of the increase and peak phases of the snowshoe hare cycle. Lavergne was unable to assess such changes during the impending decline. Thus, the female hares had not yet experienced chronic stress of high predation risk during gestation. I continued this research of Lavergne (2018) in the decline phase of the snowshoe hare cycle in 2018 and 2019. Taken together, our natural monitoring study aims to elucidate the effects of fluctuating natural predation risk on maternal physiology during gestation and on her offspring morphology, behaviour, physiology and neurophysiology.

I tested the hypothesis that dams experiencing severe predation risk during the decline phase of the snowshoe hare cycle will program their offspring through maternal effects *in utero*. In testing this hypothesis, I investigated snowshoe hares during the decline years of 2018 and 2019, when the population is undergoing high mortality due to predation, and the dams are experiencing high predation risk. I predicted that offspring from these two consecutive decline years would be fundamentally different in terms of hormone levels, stress condition signatures and gene expression from offspring in the increase and peak phases. My predictions build on the data collected during the increase (2015) and peak (2017) years of the cycle by Lavergne (2018). I predicted mothers from the decline phase to have higher fecal cortisol metabolite (FCM) concentrations, a non-invasive index of stress. I predicted offspring born to these mothers will: **a.** be lighter and smaller, **b.** show more anxiety and freezing in response to a behaviour test **c.** be in worse condition (lower hematocrit), **d.** have higher hair cortisol, plasma total cortisol, and blood glucose, and critically, **e.** show reduced expression of GR and MR in the dorsal hippocampus, relative to offspring from the increase and peak years.

2.2 Materials and Methods

2.2.1 Study area

The study area is located in the Shakwak Trench, in the Kluane Lake region of the southwestern Yukon Territory, Canada (61°N, 138°W). This area is a broad glacial valley of the boreal forest, 900m above sea level, surrounded by alpine mountainous areas to the northwest and southeast (Boutin et al., 1995). Located in the boreal cordillera ecozone; the climate is cold continental, with a growing season from mid-May to mid-August. The dominant vegetation in this area of the boreal forest is white spruce (*Picea glauca*), with a dense but patchy shrubby understory of willow (*Salix glauca* (gray willow) and *S. alaxensis* (Alaska willow)), dwarf birch (*Betula glandulosa*) and soapberry (*Shepherdia canadensis*) (Douglas, 1974). These plant species are also the primary forage of snowshoe hare (Smith et al., 1988). Our snowshoe hare study area spans a 30 km stretch of the Alaska Highway which runs through the Shakwak Trench valley from the Arctic Institute of North America's Kluane Lake Research Station (KLRS) to slightly passed the Kluane Red Squirrel Project's headquarters (Fig 2.1).



Figure 2.1: Research study area, Kluane Lake, Yukon Territory. *Obtained from* Lavergne (2018), *originally adapted from* O'Donoghue et al. (1997).

2.2.2 Natural monitoring

Natural monitoring activities have been focused extensively in the Kluane Lake area since 1976, which makes it the longest natural monitoring project in North America (Krebs et al., 2001b; Krebs et al., 2018a). Over the past 43 years, this project has achieved abundance estimates for a variety of boreal forest plant, fungi, small mammal, and predator species, among others (Krebs et al., 2018a).

2.2.2.1 Snowshoe hare density estimates

Snowshoe hare density estimates were obtained in the spring and fall of each year, through the use of mark-recapture trapping on three 36-hectare control monitoring grids (see Fig. 2.1). Hares were live-trapped during 2-3 night trapping sessions, and untagged hares were given an identifying ear-tag in their right ear (Monel No. 3 tags, National Band and Tag, Kentucky, USA). Population density estimates were calculated from the maximum likelihood spatial estimating in Efford's DENSITY 4.4 program (Efford et al., 2009).

Densities were higher in the fall, owing to recruitment from the breeding season, therefore density values presented in this thesis are spring estimates. Density estimates of snowshoe hare from 1976-2019 are presented in Fig. 1.2.

2.2.2.2 Predator density estimates

Density of lynx, coyotes and other mammalian predators was estimated through the use of a 25km winter tract transect (see Fig. 2.1). From October to April every year, this 25km transect was snowmobiled following every fresh snowfall and tracks were counted. This use of track counts has been validated, and provides a reliable index of predator density in our study area (O'Donoghue et al., 1997). Density estimates of lynx from 1988-2019 are presented in Fig. 1.2.

2.2.3 Integrating previous research

These methods follow exactly the methods of Lavergne (2018), as this is a collaborative multiyear study and consistency is important. Lavergne collected data in 2015 and 2017, and I repeated this in 2018 and 2019. The sample sizes used for this study were obtained through considerable effort, as this is a natural study using wild snowshoe hare and densities were quite low, especially in the decline years. Lavergne developed the brain protocols, as well as designed and lead all molecular work towards quantifying gene expression. I will be presenting my research with Lavergne's and interpreting the data together for the remainder of this thesis. All data presented in this thesis is from **control** dams only.

2.2.4 Snowshoe hare live-trapping

Snowshoe hares were trapped on a variety of areas to capture pregnant females for our study. Trapping was focused around the peak dates of first litter (mid-late May) and second litter (late June to early July) (Cary and Keith, 1979; O'Donoghue and Boutin, 1995; Sheriff et al., 2009a). Trapping around the birth of first litter was used to estimate parturition date of second litters, as it occurs around 35-37 days later, due to synchronous breeding and immediate post-partum estrous and pregnancy (O'Donoghue and Krebs, 1992). Second litter was chosen for this study, as dams have larger litters with lower survival rates (0.15 over 30 days), since it corresponds to the period of increasing independence of juvenile potential predators (O'Donoghue, 1994).

In 2018 and 2019, snowshoe hare were live-trapped (No. 106; Tomahawk Live Traps Co, Tomahawk, Wisconsin, USA) from May to July following the general trapping methods (Krebs et al., 2001b). I and an assistant set traps between 22h00-01h00 and checked from 06h00 onward, to limit the time hares were in the traps. Traps were baited with commercial (Hi-Pro Feeds, Texas, USA) rabbit chow (17% crude protein), alfalfa cubes, and apple slices for hydration during the summer months and to prevent trap sickness (as described in Keith et al., 1968). Once trapped, the hares were transferred to burlap bags to limit visual stimuli and the stress of handling. Hares were weighed with a Pesola spring-scale (±10g), their right-hind foot (RHF) length (±1mm) was measured as an index of skeletal size, their sex and reproductive status were assessed (described in section 2.2.4.2), and they were ear tagged in their right ear if not previously captured. Fecal samples were collected from under the traps when hares were in traps <8 hours, before stress from trapping can be reflected in the sample (Sheriff et al., 2009b). All fecal samples were stored at -20°C until processing at the University of Toronto Scarborough (UTSC).

2.2.4.1 Assessing female reproductive condition

The sex of the snowshoe hare was assessed through everting the genitalia. The reproductive condition of females was determined by weight, palpating the abdomen and looking at the lactation tissue and nipples (Stefan and Krebs, 2001). The stage of pregnancy was determined by the size and firmness of the embryos upon palpation, which were classified as peas, grapes or walnuts (adapted from Keith et al., 1968).

2.2.4.2 Maternity cages

Once a dam was determined to be in her last week of pregnancy, determined by the above guidelines, estimated date of first litter parturition, and with embryos the size and feel of 'walnuts', she was placed into a maternity cage. Maternity cages are wooden framed cages (60 x 60 x 120 cm), with chicken wire sides covered by burlap, a Tomahawk live-trap built in to the back right and a heavy wooden lid (Fig 2.2). The bottom of the cage was lined with straw, and the hares were fed natural forage (gray willow, white spruce and dwarf birch), rabbit chow, apple slices and water daily. During their daily feeding, we also checked if they had given birth and a fecal sample was collected from under their trap.

In 2018, the maternity cages were placed on control grids, within each dam's home range near where she was trapped. In 2019, due to disturbance by Canada lynx, black bears (*Ursus americanus*) and grizzly bears (*Ursus arctos*), the maternity cages were placed within the predator-proof enclosures in the forest at the Kluane Lake Research Station (KLRS) (as described in Sheriff et al., 2009b). The enclosure is surrounded by a high fence covered in black

felt, as well as an electric fence around the perimeter (Sheriff et al., 2009a). Each maternity cage was placed within its own pen inside the enclosure, to limit the hares from seeing each other.



Figure 2.2: Field maternity cages used to temporarily house pregnant dams during this study. *Obtained and adapted from* Lavergne (2018).

2.2.5 Dam and litter processing

Upon parturition, a fecal sample was collected during normal maternity cage checks in the morning, and the hare was left undisturbed with her litter until 13h00. At 13h00, the female was trapped in the Tomahawk live-trap in her maternity cage and fed apple slices. Her litter was counted and gathered into a cotton bag to obtain total litter weight with a Pesola (\pm 1g) and the litter was processed away from the maternity cage, as to not disturb the dam.

Prior to litter processing, each individual leveret was tested in a pre-handling behaviour test. This behaviour test consisted of placing the leveret out in the open in a shaded spot on the boreal forest floor facing away from people and assessing the latency to movement over a 60 second silent period. When the leveret moved a paw, the timer was stopped, and if it reached 60 seconds, they were deemed 'did not move'. Each leveret was then sexed, weighed, measured (RHF length), and ear tagged in the right ear (Monel No. 1 tags, National Band and Tag, Kentucky, USA). Additionally, a small (1x1 cm) patch of fur was shaved from the right rump of each leveret with pet trimmers for hair cortisol analysis. Then the behaviour test was repeated, to

assess the leverets' responses to handling. One male and one female from each litter were chosen for dissection (described in section 2.2.6).

The dam was then placed into a burlap bag, weighed, and a patch of fur (1x1 inch) was shaved from her right rump for hair cortisol analysis. Hair samples were stored in paper envelopes at room temperature until processing. Dam hair was not collected in 2018. The dam and her remaining litter were then transported back to her original location of capture. A makeshift nest was created slightly away from the trap line, under a deadfall, or at the base of a willow, to make sure the leverets are sheltered and the dam can find them easily (based on O'Donoghue and Krebs, 1992; Stefan and Krebs, 2001). As snowshoe hare do not create nests or burrows (O'Donoghue and Bergman, 1992; Severaid, 1945), we tried to keep these nest areas as natural as possible. The dam was placed in the Tomahawk live-trap at her trapping location and each leveret was held up to her to smell before being placed in the makeshift nest (as in Stefan and Krebs, 2001). Once the litter was together and huddled, the trap was opened directly in front of the 'nest' to encourage the dam to see and smell the nest and her litter before hopping away (Stefan and Krebs, 2001).

2.2.6 Tissue and brain collection

The selected male and female leveret were anesthetized with an isoflurane soaked cotton ball in a falcon tube placed over the nose and mouth (as per Lavergne, 2018). A blood sample was then obtained from the infraorbital sinus with a heparinized glass pipette (as described in Bradshaw, 2003; Kenagy and Place, 2000). The leverets were further anesthetized and the absence of reflexes was confirmed, prior to swift decapitation (as described in Lavergne, 2018). Within 4 minutes, the brain was extracted from the skull using sterile dissection tools, the cerebellum was cut from the cerebrum and both sections were frozen cut-side down on a sterile foil covered glass plate on dry ice, to ensure even freezing. The pituitary gland was also extracted from the sella turcica using needle-tipped tweezers, placed in a 0.5mL tube and frozen immediately on dry ice. Following this, the bodies were dissected, and the right lobe of the liver, both kidneys, and the stomach and intestines were collected in sterile 1.5mL tubes and bags and placed on ice. In addition, sex was confirmed, and notes were taken on body condition, stomach appearance, and fat stores. Samples were transported back to the Yukon laboratory at KLRS, brains were then

wrapped twice in parafilm and stored at -80°C, as well as the pituitary and other organs. The bodies, stomachs and intestines were stored at -20°C. The blood was processed as described below.

2.2.7 Blood processing

One drop of blood was used immediately for the FreeStyle glucometer (Abbott Laboratories) to obtain a value for blood glucose. Additional drops of blood were placed on glass slides to obtain blood smears for white blood cell differentials and counts. The remaining blood was put into a 2mL heparinized tube, two 75µL capillary tubes were filled, and all samples were placed on ice before transport back to the laboratory.

Once in the laboratory, the remaining whole blood was spun in an Eppendorf Micro Centrifuge (Model 5413) for 10 minutes (5500 x g) to isolate the plasma. The plasma was pipetted off into a 0.5mL tube for later use in hormone assays (section 2.2.8.2). The capillary tubes were also spun in a IEC Micro-Hematocrit Centrifuge (Model MB) for 8 minutes (13,460 x g). The tubes were then read on a hematocrit reader to obtain readings of packed red blood cell volume (PCV %, hematocrit) as an index of condition (Johnstone et al., 2017). The capillary tubes were then cut with a diamond tipped pen and the isolated plasma was added to the plasma tube and frozen at - 80°C. Blood smears were fixed in 100% methanol and stained with Diff-Quik (Dade Behring) to differentiate and count lymphocytes, neutrophils, monocytes and eosinophils in counts of 100 leukocytes using light microscopy (Lavergne, 2018). Plasma, and all other samples stored at - 80°C were transported on dry ice to UTSC for analysis.

2.2.8 Hormone assays

2.2.8.1 Fecal cortisol metabolites

Fecal samples are a non-invasive method of assessing circulating hormone levels, providing an integrated hormone profile over time with less signatures of acute stressors (Sheriff et al., 2010a). Fecal samples were stored at -20°C prior to being freeze-dried on a FreeZone 4.5L lyophilizer (LabConco, Missouri, USA) for 14-18 hours to control for water content. Debris was
then removed from the dried sample using tweezers and the sample was crushed using liquid nitrogen and a mortar and pestle, to ensure homogenization. Following crushing, $60mg (\pm 5)$ of sample was weighed out and extracted in 1mL of 80% ethanol for 30 minutes (1500 rmp) on a Vibrax orbital shaker (IKA-Werke GmbH & Co., Germany). Following this, the sample was centrifuged for 15 minutes (5500 rmp). After centrifugation, 100μ L of the extract supernatant was added to 900 μ L of assay buffer (1:10 dilution) and frozen at -20°C prior to analysis. Fecal cortisol metabolite (FCM) concentrations were obtained for all samples using an 11oxoactiocholanolone enzyme immunoassay (EIA) method (Palme and Mostl, 1997). Samples were run in duplicate with a seven-point standard curve, and with a high and low concentration quality control at the beginning and end of each plate to ensure low intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation. The use of this 11-oxoactiocholanolone EIA for snowshoe hare was validated by Sheriff et al. (2009a).

2.2.8.2 Total plasma cortisol

Blood sampling is an invasive measure to assess circulating glucocorticoids at a precise time point (Romero and Romero, 2002). Total plasma cortisol concentrations were obtained using the Cortisol ¹²⁵I radioimmunoassay (RIA) kit (MP Biomedicals, New York, USA). This assay has a low cross-reactivity and was validated for snowshoe hare plasma by Boonstra and Singleton (1993) through parallelism and quantitative recovery. Following Boonstra and Singleton (1993) with slight modifications, 10µL of plasma was used in each tube, followed by 20µL ddH₂O and 60µL ammonium hydroxide, which saponifies triglycerides to minimize potential cortisol binding interference (Barkley and Goldman, 1977). Samples were run in duplicate against a 6point standard concentration curve (0-100 ng/mL), with the addition of a high and low concentration quality control run at the beginning and end of each run to ensure low intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation.

2.2.8.3 Hair cortisol

Hair sampling is a non-invasive method of assessing circulating levels of hormones during the period of hair growth, which provides a representative sample over a longer time period than

FCM or plasma cortisol, as cortisol is slowly deposited into the hair shaft as it grows (reviewed in Meyer and Novak, 2012). Hair samples were prepared following the methods outlined in Mastromonaco et al. (2014). Hair samples were cut into 0.5cm sections to homogenize, then weighed in a range from 10-25mg in a 7mL glass scintillation vial. Hair samples were then washed by adding 3mL of 100% methanol, vortexing for 10 seconds and pipetting off the methanol immediately. Samples were left uncapped for around 30 minutes until they were dry, then capped and stored at room temperature. Hair cortisol is then extracted in 100% methanol, by using 0.005 g/mL (ex: sample weight: 0.0025 g / 0.005 g/mL = 5 mL methanol added). Samples then shake on Vibrax orbital shaker for 24 hours (~700 rmp). After 24 hours, the samples were centrifuged for 5 minutes (2400 x g) and the supernatant was pipetted off into a clean 7mL glass scintillation vial. An aliquot of this is then obtained for hair cortisol analysis; 1500µL for adult hare hair samples, and 450µL for newborn hare hair samples. These aliquots were then left for 24-72 hours uncapped in the fume hood until they are dried. The remaining samples were sealed with parafilm and stored at -20°C for future use. Dried samples were then sent for analysis to the Endocrinology Laboratory at the Toronto Zoo (Toronto, Ontario, Canada). Cortisol concentrations are low in hair and the dried down samples are reconstituted to a 10X concentration for adults and 3X concentration for newborns, using 150µL of phosphate-buffered saline. Samples were assayed in duplicate relative to a standard concentration curve using a proprietary cortisol EIA with a minimum detection threshold of 2.5 ng/g (as described in Lavergne, 2018).

2.2.9 Brain sectioning and RNA extraction

Prior to sectioning, the brains (cerebrum only) were thawed from -80°C to -18°C in the cryostat chamber (Leica CM3050 cryostat, Leica BioSystems, GmbH & Co., Germany) for one hour. Each brain was then mounted, positioned and sectioned coronally at a thickness of 50µm. Tissues were microdissected from the dorsal and ventral hippocampus, amygdala and hypothalamus using landmarks from a coronal section⁴ and MRI-based rabbit brain atlases (Brain Atlas of the Domestic Rabbit (*Oryctolagus cuniculus*) #73-211. University of Michigan State Comparative Mammalian Brain Collections; Muñoz-Moreno et al., 2013). RNA was then extracted from all brain tissues using Epicentre's MasterPure Complete DNA and RNA

Extraction kit (Cat. MCR85102, Illumina). As per Lavergne (2018), the manufacturer's protocol was modified slightly by adding more volume of Proteinase K and doubling the length of all centrifugation steps to increase yield. Following the protocol described in Lavergne (2018), 1µg of this extracted RNA was converted to complimentary DNA (cDNA) using a High Capacity Reverse Transcription Kit (Applied BioSystems) on a Veriti Thermal Cycler (Applied BioSystems). The cDNA was then tested for quantity and quality on a NanoDrop spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific).

2.2.10 Quantitative real-time PCR

Quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) was used to amplify DNA fragments and detect selected nucleic acid sequences in samples to assess gene expression. Lavergne (2018) designed all primer sequences in Primer3 primarily using the European rabbit (*Oryctolagus cuniculus*) genome sequences (UCSC Rabbit Genome Browser, Apr 2009 oryCun2.0 assembly) or from other closely related species. Primers were selected for high target specificity and mammalian sequence conservation, as listed in Appendix I (Lavergne, 2018).

After extensive testing of six commonly used reference genes, Lavergne (2018) identified peptidylprolyl isomerase A (PPIA), glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH), and tyrosine 3-monooxygenase (YWHAZ) as the most stably expressed in our samples, through the use of qbase geNorm Plus software (Biogazelle, Belgium) (sequences in Appendix I). Our main target genes for qPCR were GR and MR (sequences in Appendix 1). PCR reactions used 1µg of cDNA, 1µM of forward primer, 1µM of reverse primer and Fast SYBR Green Master Mix (as per Lavergne, 2018). Samples were run in triplicate on a 96-well plate, with two quality control samples run on each plate on a StepOnePlus Real-Time PCR System (Applied BioSystems). Standard cycling conditions were used, and Lavergne (2018) previously determined optimal annealing temperatures for each primer pair using gradient qPCR.

We used cycle threshold (Ct) values to analyze relative quantification of our qPCR samples, rather than expression (i.e. absolute quantification), and calculated gene expression by means of a fold change through the $2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$ method (described in Livak and Schmittgen, 2001; Rao et al., 2013). Using GenEx 7.0 (MultiD Analysis AB), we calibrated the data using two interplate

calibrators, to account for differences between plates. We then repeated reference gene selection with GenEx 7.0, through the use of NormFinder to select the most stably expressed gene(s) between PPIA, YWHAZ and GAPDH. From this analysis, we concluded that the use of the geometric mean of all three reference genes was the least variable option for data normalization. A normalization factor was applied to each target sample based on the geometric mean of the three reference genes (Vandesompele et al., 2002). The expression data was then normalized to the series mean using the $2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$ method. Values are thus reported as relative gene expression.

2.2.11 Statistical Analysis

All data is presented as means \pm SE, unless otherwise indicated. Dams who were in a maternity cage longer than 12 days, and dams who had stillborn litters were excluded from our analyses. As there were some mixed litters of viable and stillborn offspring, only viable offspring were used in our analyses. Extreme outliers were also excluded from the data. Sexes were considered separately in all analyses of offspring physiology and gene expression, as sexes are known to differ greatly in response to maternal prenatal stress (Matthews, 2002). Data were tested for normality with the Shapiro-Wilk test, and tested for homogeneity assumptions with Levene's equality of variances test. Data was log transformed where necessary to achieve normality. Data that could not be normalized was analyzed through the use of non-parametric independent samples tests.

General Linear Models (GLM) (ANOVA or Repeated Measures) were performed using SPSS statistical software (Version 26, IBM) on dam data, with year as a fixed effect, and litter size as a covariate in some cases. Tukey's HSD (honestly significant differences) was used as the posthoc test for GLMs. Linear Mixed Models (LMM) were performed on all offspring birth data, and dissected offspring data to account for year and sex effects. LMMs were conducted with year and sex as fixed effects and maternal ID as a random effect. Fisher's LSD (least significant difference) was used as the posthoc test for LMMs, as it does not adjust the confidence interval. Offspring birth data that was not normally distributed was analyzed through the use of a generalized linear mixed model (GLMM), using the same fixed and random effects as above. Proportion of offspring who moved was analyzed using a GLMM binary logistic regression, also with the same fixed and random effects as above. For morphological offspring data, normal

distributions were assumed, as sample size was >30 samples, and violations of normality with large sample sizes are not considered problematic (as per Ghasemi and Zahediasl, 2012). LMMs were run on offspring morphological data, and litter size was included as a covariate. Correlations between variables were analyzed using bivariate correlations with Pearson correlation coefficient and one-tailed test of significance. Effects were considered statistically significant at $p \le 0.05$ for all analyses.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Population dynamics

Snowshoe hare density went through an increase phase from 2013-2016, reaching a peak in 2017 and declining through 2018-2019 (Fig. 2.3). My research took place over these decline years. Density doubled from the increase phase in 2015 to reach a peak of 1.21 hares/ha in 2017 (95% CI [1.02, 1.35]). Snowshoe hare abundance then declined 75% over two years to reach a low of 0.30 hares/ha in 2019 (95% CI [0.22, 0.40]).

Lynx population estimates increased 220% from 2013 to 2017, reaching a peak of 59.9 (\pm 6.4) tracks/100 km, which was maintained into 2018 (59.7 \pm 8.2 tracks/100km), hence a 1-year lag to snowshoe hare densities (Fig. 2.3). In 2019, they began to decline, and population estimates decreased by 51%.



Figure 2.3: Snowshoe hare spring density estimates (means ± 95% CI) and lynx population estimates (means ± 1 SE) from 2012 to 2019 in the Kluane Lake region, Yukon Territory. *Obtained and adapted from* Krebs et al. (2018b).

2.3.2 Maternal conditions

2.3.2.1 Reproductive output

The average number of days dams were in maternity cages prior to parturition was 6.1 (\pm 0.85) days, which did not differ significantly among years ($F_{3,27}$ = 2.6, p=0.07). The start date of second litter parturition varied from June 26th to July 2nd in all years (June 26th (\pm 1.00) day in 2015 to July 2nd (\pm 0.44) days in 2017 to July 1st (\pm 0.46) days in 2018 and June 28th (\pm 1.85) days in 2019). All dams survived and gave birth to some viable young (i.e. no stillborn litters, but some stillborn within a litter) in all years. The average litter size did not differ among years (mean 5.17 (\pm 0.41) leverets; $F_{3,27}$ = 4.39, p=0.55; Table 2.1). The total birth mass also did not differ among years (mean 294.99 (\pm 21.28) g; $F_{3,26}$ =0.36, p=0.79; Table 2.1). However, total birth mass varied as a function of litter size, i.e. larger litters had greater mass ($F_{1,26}$ =155.68, p<0.01). The sex ratio of males to females did not differ and was similar in all years ($F_{3,27}$ =0.35, p=0.79, Table 2.1).

Phase	Year	n	Proportion viable litters	Litter size	Total birth mass (g)	Sex ratio (M:F)	Mean birth mass (g)	Mean birth RHF (mm)
Increase	2015	6	1.00	5.83 (0.48)	334.83 (27.15)	0.488 (0.04)	56.59 (1.71)	33.11 (0.60)
Peak	2017	8	1.00	4.75 (0.49)	270.25 (23.15)	0.400 (0.09)	57.20 (1.69)	35.61 (0.46)
Decline	2018	8	1.00	4.75 (0.37)	273.06 (18.90)	0.462 (0.08)	57.46 (1.63)	34.56 (0.53)
Decline	2019	9	1.00	5.33 (0.29)	301.83 (15.91)	0.499 (0.07)	56.59 (1.16)	33.69 (0.38)

Table 2.1: Reproductive outcomes across phase years of the snowshoe hare cycle. Reproductive output metrics are presented as means ± 1 SE.

2.3.2.2 Maternal physiology

Maternal baseline fecal cortisol metabolites (FCM) concentrations (late pregnancy, at capture for transfer to maternity cages), did not differ among years ($F_{3,25}$ = 0.20, p=0.90). Baseline levels were similar in 2015, 2018 and 2019, and were 31% higher at the peak in 2017 (Fig. 2.4). Maternal FCM at parturition did not differ among years ($F_{3,25}$ =0.63, p=0.60) but was significantly higher than at baseline in all years of the cycle ($F_{1,23}$ = 15.45, p<0.01, Fig. 2.4). We saw a similar trend at parturition day, with FCM levels at the peak being 56% higher than 2015, 2018 or 2019, which were similar (Fig. 2.4). As FCM could differ by date of pregnancy, we confirmed that FCM concentrations at parturition day were not affected by the number of days in maternity cages for all dams (p=0.15).

Newborn hair cortisol differed among years ($F_{3,27,21}=12.54$, p<0.01, Fig. 2.5). There were no significant differences between sexes or effect of offspring from the same dam (p=0.25). A few samples fell below the detection threshold and were given assumed values of 2.5 ng/g (assay detection threshold) or 0.01 ng/g. Statistical outcomes did not differ when assuming values were at the detection threshold or below, therefore they were assigned a value of 2.5 ng/g, as that data was normally distributed. Hair cortisol was similar in 2015 and 2017, but declined 51% in 2018 and 2019, which were also similar (p<0.05, Fig. 2.5). There was no correlation between hair cortisol and maternal FCM at capture, or on parturition date (p=0.46 and 0.31, respectively).



Figure 2.4: Dam fecal cortisol metabolite concentrations (means ± 1 SE) at capture and on the day of parturition in 2015 (increase phase), 2017 (peak phase) and 2018 and 2019 (decline phase). Significant differences of p \leq 0.05 indicated by letters.



Figure 2.5: Male and female offspring hair cortisol concentrations (ng/ml, means ± 1 SE) in 2015 (increase phase), 2017 (peak phase) and 2018 and 2019 (decline phase). Significant differences of p ≤ 0.05 indicated by letters.

2.3.3 Offspring conditions

2.3.3.1 Offspring morphometrics

Individual offspring mass did not differ among years (mean 56.96 ± 1.55 g; $F_{3,24.01} = 0.17$, N=156, p=0.91, Table 2.1). However, offspring from larger litters were smaller and there was a significant dam effect (p<0.01). Offspring right hind foot (RHF) length, an index of skeletal size, differed as a function of mother, but not as a function of year ($F_{3,25.32}=2.16$, N=156, p=0.12, Table 2.1). In a *post hoc* analysis, offspring RHF was significantly larger in 2017 (35.61 ± 0.46 mm) than in 2015 (33.11 ± 0.60 mm) (p<0.05). Newborn mass was positively correlated with newborn RHF length ($R^2=0.33$, p<0.05). Offspring morphometrics were not correlated with maternal FCM at capture or parturition (p>0.05).

2.3.3.2 Offspring behaviour

The proportion of the litters that moved differed among years ($F_{3,148}$ = 3.04, N=156, p=0.03), with 75 (±10) % of the litter moving in 2017, compared with 44 (±10) % in 2019 (p<0.05, Fig. 2.6). Of the offspring who moved, latency to movement also differed among years ($F_{3,81}$ = 2.64, N=89, p=0.05). Offspring moved later in 2018 (31.4 ± 5.0 s), than in 2017 (21.9 ± 3.1 s) or 2019 (20.0 ± 4.6 s) (p<0.05, Fig. 2.7). Of the offspring who moved and also had physiological data collected, time to movement was negatively correlated to hematocrit (R²=0.21, N=31, p<0.05, Fig. 2.8).



Figure 2.6: Proportion of male and female offspring who moved in the pre-handling behaviour test (means ± 1 SE) in 2015 (increase phase), 2017 (peak phase) and 2018 and 2019 (decline phase). Significant differences of p ≤ 0.05 indicated by letters.



Figure 2.7: Latency to movement (in seconds) of male and female offspring who moved in the pre-handling behaviour test (means ± 1 SE) in 2015 (increase phase), 2017 (peak phase) and 2018 and 2019 (decline phase). Significant differences of p \leq 0.05 indicated by letters.



Figure 2.8: Correlation of latency to movement (in seconds) in offspring who moved in the pre-handling behaviour test with mean hematocrit (% packed red blood cell volume). R²=0.21, p<0.05, N=31. Note the axis break from 0 to 35% in hematocrit percentage.

2.3.3.3 Offspring physiology

Mean hematocrit (% packed red blood cell volume), an index of body condition, differed among years ($F_{3,24.45}$ = 8.509, p<0.01, Fig. 2.9). Offspring in 2015 had the lowest values of 39.78 (± 1.59) %, 2017 and 2018 were similar (43.79 ± 1.00 % and 42.94 ± 1.42 %, respectively) and those in 2019 had the highest values of 47.59 (± 1.02) % (p<0.05, sexes pooled).

Plasma total cortisol increased over the years ($F_{3,53}$ = 4.69, p<0.01, Fig. 2.10). There was no sex difference in total cortisol (p=0.11), therefore the following results are presented as sexes pooled. Total cortisol was similar in 2015 and 2017 (52.32 ± 23.2 ng/ml and 43.15 ± 6.0 ng/ml, respectively). In 2018 (90.84 ± 17.8 ng/ml), total cortisol increased higher than 2017, and total cortisol in 2019 (121.90 ± 27.0 ng/ml), was higher than 2015 or 2017 (p<0.05, Fig. 2.10). Blood glucose did not differ among years ($F_{3,27.11}$ = 0.68, p=0.57), but overall was high in all years (mean 130.88 ± 10.06 mg/dL). Individual offspring total cortisol was found to be positively correlated with offspring hematocrit (R^2 =0.09, N=56, p<0.05), and negatively correlated to

maternal FCM at capture ($R^2=0.05$, N=57, p<0.05). There was no correlation between offspring plasma total cortisol and hair cortisol (N=61, p=0.07).



Figure 2.9: Hematocrit (% packed red blood cell volume) of male and female offspring (means ± 1 SE) in 2015 (increase phase), 2017 (peak phase) and 2018 and 2019 (decline phase). Significant differences of p \leq 0.05 indicated by letters. Note the axis break from 0 to 35% in hematocrit percentage.



Figure 2.10: Plasma total cortisol (ng/ml) of male and female offspring (means ± 1 SE) in 2015 (increase phase), 2017 (peak phase) and 2018 and 2019 (decline phase). Significant differences of p ≤ 0.05 indicated by letters.

2.3.3.4 Offspring gene expression

Gene expression of GR and MR in the dorsal hippocampus differed among years, and both genes showed similar patterns of variation over time. There were no sex effects in gene expression among years (p=0.17), therefore data are presented as sexes pooled. Expression of GR was similar in 2015 and 2017 (p=0.73). However, relative to the mean value of those two years, expression in 2018 decreased by 26%, and increased by 48% in 2019 ($F_{3,27.92}$ = 43.99, p<0.01, Fig. 2.11). GR expression also increased by 100% from 2018 to 2019 (p<0.01). Expression of MR followed the same pattern, with 2015 and 2017 being similar (p=0.08). Relative to the mean value of those two years, expression in 2018 decreased by 52%, and increased by 54% in 2019 ($F_{3,27.75}$ = 51.24, p<0.01, Fig. 2.12). MR expression also increased by 224% from 2018 to 2019 (p<0.01). Gene expression values of GR and MR were positively correlated to each other (R^2 =0.79, N=60, p<0.01, Fig. 2.13).



Figure 2.11: Transcript abundance in the dorsal hippocampus for the gene encoding glucocorticoid receptors (GR, NR3C1) of male and female offspring in 2015 (increase phase), 2017 (peak phase) and 2018 and 2019 (decline phase). Values are shown as relative expression levels (means ± 1 SE), normalized to the geometric mean of reference genes GAPDH, PPIA and YWHAZ. Significant differences of p \leq 0.05 indicated by letters.



Figure 2.12: Transcript abundance in the dorsal hippocampus for the gene encoding mineralocorticoid receptors (MR, NR3C2) of male and female offspring in 2015 (increase phase), 2017 (peak phase) and 2018 and 2019

(decline phase). Values are shown as relative expression levels (means ± 1 SE), normalized to the geometric mean of reference genes GAPDH, PPIA and YWHAZ. Significant differences of p ≤ 0.05 indicated by letters.



Figure 2.13: Correlation of transcript abundance of genes encoding glucocorticoid receptors (GR, NR3C1) with mineralocorticoid receptors (MR, NR3C2) in the dorsal hippocampus of offspring. Values are relative expression levels, normalized to the geometric mean of reference genes GAPDH, PPIA and YWHAZ. R²=0.79, p<0.01, N=60.

2.4 Discussion

I tested the hypothesis that dams experiencing severe predation risk during the decline phase of the snowshoe hare cycle will program their offspring through maternal effects *in utero*. I relied on data collected by Lavergne (2018) for the increase (2015) and peak (2017) phases and obtained evidence from two years of the decline phase (2018 and 2019). During this time, changes in hare and lynx populations (Fig. 2.3) were monitored intensively as part of the ongoing research into their dynamics (Krebs et al., 2018b). Predation risk was highest during the peak (2017) and first year of the decline (2018) phase of the snowshoe hare cycle when lynx numbers were high. In the second year of the decline phase (2019), lynx densities have decreased

by half and predation risk has likely eased up. Our combined results over this period powerfully demonstrate major changes in offspring behaviour, physiology and gene expression. I reached five major conclusions.

First, contrary to predictions, maternal fecal cortisol metabolite (FCM) concentrations at capture or parturition did not differ among years but were higher at parturition (Fig. 2.4). Similarly, neither maternal reproductive output, nor offspring mass and size differed among years in our study (Table 2.1). Second, offspring behaviour varied among years. As predicted, a lower proportion of offspring moved (i.e. more freezing) in the second year of the decline (2019) than during the peak (2017) of the hare cycle (Fig. 2.6). Of the offspring who moved, offspring took longer to do so in the decline in 2018 compared to the peak (Fig. 2.7). However, latency to movement in 2019 was similar to that in 2015 and 2017. Third, our index of offspring condition (% packed red blood cell volume), differed among years. Contrary to predictions, offspring were in the worst condition in the increase phase in 2015, and the best condition in the second year of the decline phase in 2019 (Fig. 2.9). Offspring with higher hematocrit levels were quicker to movement in the behaviour test (Fig. 2.8). Fourth, offspring's hair cortisol and plasma total cortisol differed among years. Offspring's plasma total cortisol was higher in the decline phase (Fig. 2.10), but their hair cortisol was completely opposite and lowest in the decline phase (Fig. 2.5). Fifth, expression of GR and MR in the dorsal hippocampus differed among years, with expression being much lower in the 2018 decline year but rebounding in the 2019 decline year and being higher than all other years (Fig. 2.11 (GR); Fig. 2.12 (MR)). Expression of GR and MR were positively correlated to each other (Fig. 2.13). In general, our results affirm the hypothesis, as we see major changes in offspring behaviour, physiology and gene expression among years, suggesting maternal programming.

2.4.1 Caveats

There are four caveats that need to be addressed before I discuss our findings. First, given that this was a multi-year collaborative study, the data was collected by two people which has the potential to introduce unwanted variability to the results. We addressed this by strictly following the same methodologies in the field and laboratory. Additionally, we ran all of our laboratory samples in the same run or on the same plate wherever possible. When multiple runs were necessary, at least two quality control samples were run on each plate to control for batch effects. We are thus confident our results are biologically true.

Second, our dam parturition fecal samples represent a 24-hour pooled sample on the date of birth, thus they are not strictly representative of post-parturition dam stress levels. As the precise timing of parturition within that time period is likely to have varied among individual dams, this is likely introducing variation to our data and swamping possible results. Our study builds off the work of Sheriff in the previous decline phase, who obtained fecal samples 30 hours after parturition for all dams and found robust results (2009a). This was not possible in our study, as dams were released as soon as possible after parturition to minimize interferences with natural maternal-litter dynamics, therefore we can only compare trends. Nevertheless, our methods were consistent across the study period and thus allow for a comparative analysis across years.

Third, the maternal age of dams used in this study was unknown and could have varied over the four years and biased the results. In long-lives species, such as the yellow-bellied marmot, age of the mother had a significant effect on FCM, reproduction and sex-ratios of offspring (Monclús et al., 2011). In contrast, snowshoe hare are a much shorter-lived species (Hodges et al., 2001). Though we do not know the age of our dams used in this study, up to 70% of the snowshoe hare breeding population is made up of yearlings each year, especially in the decline phase when mortality is high and recruitment is low (Krebs et al., 2001a). Thus, I do not expect maternal age to have played a significant part in our research.

Finally, our research into maternal and offspring physiology over the course of the snowshoe hare cycle assumes that the present cycle (and the predator-prey dynamics therein) is a replicate of those seen previously. However, in our study area, we have seen an increase in yearly temperature, a significant increase in shrub growth, and a decreased amplitude in snowshoe hare cycles from past cycles (Krebs et al., 2014; Krebs et al., 2018a; discussed further in Chapter 3). As climate is warming and the environment is changing, it is possible that our assumption may be incorrect, and this cycle may not be a perfect replicate of past ones. Nevertheless, the evolutionary susceptibility in snowshoe hare to maternal programming of predation risk should be the same and I expect that my findings are broadly indicative of what occurred in past cycles.

2.4.2 Maternal physiology and reproductive output

Predation risk was high in 2018 and 2019, yet our control dams were not showing elevated FCM concentrations, decreased body condition or any of the known signs of chronic stress that have been seen in previous decline phases (i.e. Boonstra et al., 1998a). Since we had no increased FCM levels, we also had no changes in reproductive output or offspring size/weight, which are typically associated with high maternal glucocorticoid levels in snowshoe hare (Hodges et al., 1999a). Reduced reproductive output, smaller and lighter offspring have been found in the decline phase of previous snowshoe hare cycles in our study area (Krebs et al., 2001a; Sheriff et al., 2009a; Stefan and Krebs, 2001). Increased non-consumptive predation risk has also been found to lead to increased indices of stress and reduced reproductive output in a variety of species (Clinchy et al., 2004; Dulude-de Broin et al., 2019; Zanette et al., 2011).

In this natural monitoring study, maternal FCM concentrations at capture and parturition showed no significant differences across the cycle, but followed a pattern similar to population density, with highest values occurring at the peak in 2017. Our study was conducted on the second litter of the breeding season, when fresh vegetation is abundant and predation risk is diluted by the birth of first litters. Snowshoe hare dams have been shown to have significantly lower FCM concentrations following the birth of the second litter compared to the birth of first litters (Sheriff et al., 2009a, 2011). Additionally, Sheriff et al. (2009a) found elevated maternal FCM concentrations in the first year of the decline phase, which then decreased by the second year of the decline phase, similar to what we see here. Also, similar to this study, the stress state and condition of hares in the late decline and early increase phases of Boonstra et al.'s (1998a) study were markedly better than at the peak and early decline. This suggests that maternal condition may change rapidly in response to perception of a change in predation risk.

2.4.3 Offspring behaviour

The proportion of offspring per litter that moved in the pre-handling behaviour test differed among years, as well as the latency to movement for those who moved. A lower proportion of offspring moved in the second year of the decline phase in 2019, yet of the offspring who moved, they moved sooner. Offspring moved later in the first year of the decline phase in 2018. Newborn leverets disperse but are unlikely to outrun predators; therefore, their best strategy is to frequently remain hidden and motionless to avoid detection. Any change in behaviour phenotype which increases survival in these offspring should be adaptive, as only 30% of newborns survive the first 5 days after birth (O'Donoghue, 1994).

Mothers may transmit anti predator behaviours to her offspring through exposure to circulating glucocorticoid levels during gestation (Seckl, 2004; Welberg and Seckl, 2001). High maternal glucocorticoids have been linked to decreased locomotion and increased fearfulness, vigilance and anxiety behaviour in offspring (Fish et al., 2004; Seckl, 2004; Szyf et al., 2007). Lavergne et al. (2019) investigated juvenile snowshoe hare behaviour in an open field test during the late low/early increase of the snowshoe hare cycle. Juveniles with higher FCM concentrations were found to travel less distance, have less position transitions and spend almost 100% of their time under cover, indicating that increased glucocorticoids are associated with risk avoidance behaviours in this species (Lavergne et al., 2019). As offspring had higher plasma total cortisol and displayed overall reduced locomotion in 2019, this is consistent with the findings of Lavergne et al. (2019).

2.4.4 Offspring condition

Hematocrit values were lowest in offspring born during the increase (2015), and highest in the second year of the decline (2019), suggesting improved body condition over the course of our study (Fig. 2.9). This was unexpected as lower hematocrit and worsened body condition have been found in snowshoe hare in response to increased predation risk at the peak and early decline phases (Boonstra et al., 1998a). However, Boudreau et al. (2019) saw no effect on hematocrit in response to an experimental increase in predation risk on snowshoe hares (chased with a trained dog). Additionally, similar to our results, Boonstra et al. (1998a) saw improved condition by the late decline and early low phase.

Sheriff et al. (2010b) found that females with higher FCM levels produced offspring with lower hematocrit. We found no correlation between the two in our natural monitoring study. We did however find an interesting correlation between hematocrit and offspring latency to movement

prior to handling. Offspring in better condition moved sooner in our behaviour test than offspring with lower values.

2.4.5 Offspring physiology

Plasma total cortisol levels were higher in offspring born during the decline phase in response to handling, which was expected. This may indicate that these offspring are able to mount a greater cortisol response to an acute stressor, or that they have reduced negative feedback and ability to shut down the stress response. The former could be adaptive in nature if predation risk is high, whereas the latter might have detrimental impacts on offspring condition and health, which could be pathological and nonadaptive. Sheriff et al. (2010b) and Lavergne et al. (2019) assessed indices of juvenile stress and found them to be positively correlated to dam FCM in snowshoe hare. In this study, maternal FCM was not higher in these years when offspring total cortisol levels were higher and offspring plasma total cortisol levels were negatively correlated with dam FCM at capture and not correlated with dam FCM at parturition. Therefore, dams with lower FCM levels at capture gave birth to offspring with higher total cortisol levels in response to the stressor of handling. This suggests further research is needed, primarily to quantify the levels of corticosteroid-binding globulin (CBG) to determine the amount of cortisol, but it is possible that their amount of free cortisol does not differ, with more being bound to CBG.

In laboratory experiments, offspring displayed higher levels of glucocorticoids after birth when exposed to high maternal glucocorticoids *in utero* (Henry et al., 1994; Kapoor et al., 2008; Liu et al., 2001; Welberg et al., 2000). High maternal glucocorticoid levels have also been found to affect offspring based on the timing of exposure *in utero*. In guinea pigs, when females were exposed to a stressor during the period of rapid brain growth, the offspring had higher baseline plasma cortisol levels (Kapoor and Matthews, 2005). Whereas when females were exposed to a stressor and activation of the HPA axis (Kapoor and Matthews, 2005). Here we found plasma total cortisol to be higher in offspring born during the decline phase, yet no index of increased maternal stress during pregnancy. It is possible that mothers in the decline phase are experiencing chronic stress of predation risk, which leads to reduced maternal HPA axis activity and reduced ability to

mount a stress response (van der Voorn et al., 2019). This could explain why we do not see an overall signature of high maternal cortisol in our fecal or hair samples.

Offspring hair cortisol concentrations were lower during the decline phase of 2018 and 2019. Newborn hair cortisol is thought to be representative of maternal circulating glucocorticoids reaching the fetuses and being incorporated into the hair shaft during growth *in utero* (Kapoor et al., 2016; Romero-Gonzalez et al., 2018). This result was not expected, as we predicted maternal glucocorticoids would be higher in response to increased predation risk in the decline phase. This decrease in hair cortisol loosely follows the trend of decreased maternal FCM levels in these years, however the two were not significantly correlated. Hair samples represent circulating glucocorticoid levels over a longer temporal window (days to weeks) compared to FCM (hours) (Meyer and Novak, 2012), which could explain some of the differences we are seeing here. Studies in humans have shown this same result; higher levels of maternal stress during gestation leading to lower levels of cortisol in newborn hair (Romero-Gonzalez et al., 2018; Scharlau et al., 2018; van der Voorn et al., 2019). They speculated decreased maternal HPA activity under chronic stress, and changes in placental enzymes in response to maternal stress to be responsible for this pattern (van der Voorn et al., 2019).

Maternal glucocorticoids during gestation are essential for normal fetal development (Smith and Shearman, 1974), but can be buffered from reaching the developing fetuses through placental expression of 11-Beta-Hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase (11 β -HSD), an enzyme which converts cortisol to its inert form cortisone (Burton and Waddell, 1999). Yet, in laboratory studies, increases in maternal stress during pregnancy were not accompanied by increases in 11 β -HSD (Lesage et al., 2001; Lucassen et al., 2009), and led to decreased expression and increased exposure of the fetuses (Burton and Waddell, 1999). Although we did not examine 11 β -HSD expression in this study, this represents a promising future avenue of research. In this study we saw lower hair cortisol levels suggesting females in the decline phase may be experiencing low activity of their HPA axes due to chronic stress, or be increasing their expression of 11 β -HSD, to reduce the levels of circulating glucocorticoids reaching the developing fetuses during a time of high predation risk. However, we would expect maternal programming to be beneficial and adaptive for snowshoe hare living in a stressful high predation environment, as there would be a much greater cost to producing an unaltered offspring in this environment (Sheriff et al., 2018). We would not expect selection to favour mothers who utilize mechanisms to protect their developing offspring from increased glucocorticoids, when it can provide adaptive benefits (Love and Williams, 2008a).

2.4.6 Offspring gene expression

Our most noteworthy findings in this study were the changes in offspring hippocampal GR and MR expression among the phase years. Offspring born in the decline phase in 2018 had much lower expression, followed by the steep increase in expression in the second year of the decline phase in 2019. The expression of GR and MR were positively correlated to each other in offspring, which is not often described in the laboratory literature. This suggests consistent change in the receptors regulating circadian rhythms and baseline levels (MR) and in the receptors regulating the response to stressors (GR). This is particularly interesting, as the laboratory literature tends to focus mainly on GR changes in a maternal/acute stress context, and MR typically remains unchanged (Kapoor et al., 2008; McCormick et al., 1995).

Lavergne (2018) found a significant difference between MR gene expression in snowshoe hare offspring born in the peak (2017), having 31% higher levels than those born in the increase (2015). This difference is no longer statistically significant following the addition of more years into our analysis, but we still see this increasing trend (Fig. 2.12). MR and GR are highly expressed in the hippocampus and are critical in regulating circadian rhythms, homeostasis and the activation and response to stressors (reviewed in Schaaf and Meijer, 2017). Changes in GR and MR expression demonstrate innate sensitivity to programming during gestation, as they have been seen with high exposure to glucocorticoids, as well as low exposure (Zhe et al., 2008). Since MR are responsible for maintaining homeostasis in circadian rhythms and GR are responsible for reacting to stressors and facilitating negative feedback (reviewed in de Kloet et al., 1998), changes in expression of these receptors can lead to significant changes in the manner in which an individual responds to a stressor.

In the laboratory, guinea pig offspring who were born to mothers exposed to a stressor during the period of fetal brain growth had a reduction in GR expression in the hippocampus, which reduced the functioning of the negative feedback of the HPA axis (Kapoor et al., 2008). Additionally, female rats subjected to a restraint challenge in the last week of pregnancy

produced offspring that had lower hippocampal MR and GR densities, increased basal glucocorticoids and a prolonged glucocorticoid response to a stressor (Henry et al., 1994). Sex-specificity of offspring to maternal stress has also been found, with males typically being more susceptible to programming (Love et al., 2005; St-Cyr et al., 2017). Richardson et al. (2006) also exposed rat dams to restraint stress in the last week of pregnancy; female offspring showed this prolonged glucocorticoid receptor activity. Additionally, male guinea pig offspring showed increased glucocorticoid receptor activity. Additionally, male guinea pig offspring showed increased hippocampus MR expression in response to prenatal exposure to synthetic glucocorticoids, but not females (Liu et al., 2001). Contrary to the laboratory evidence for sex differences in maternal programming, we saw no sex specific effects in any variables measured in this study, which could be due to the nature of the stressor. Predation risk in the wild is a strong selective stressor – you either live or you die, therefore it may be important enough that both males and females respond the same.

Findings from laboratory studies demonstrate how the type of stressor, timing of stressor and length of stressor can affect key HPA axis regulators in offspring in different ways. Nevertheless, laboratory evidence does not map on well to field evidence, as nature has true adaptive selection occurring. The changes that we observed in this study not been examined before in a wild mammal. Our results in 2018 of decreased GR and MR expression in 2018 suggest a delayed and reduced negative feedback of the HPA axis, and higher sustained levels of total cortisol in these decline-born offspring. This was consistent with our prediction that offspring in the decline phase would show reduced GR and MR expression in response to increased predation risk and maternal stress, however we saw no changes in maternal stress in this study. Additionally, in 2019, GR and MR expression increased higher than any other year, suggesting a rapid recovery from stress of the initial decline, with no consistent maternal programming effects, which was not predicted. High receptor expression should mediate rapid negative feedback of the HPA axis, thus limiting plasma cortisol concentrations in response to stressors. In contrast, we saw high levels of plasma total cortisol in these offspring, suggesting an ability to maintain heightened cortisol mobilization, possibly due to their better body condition.

2.4.7 Conclusion and future research

This study was the first to our knowledge to look at changes in GR and MR expression in response to naturally increasing predation risk. In this study, we provide evidence for maternal programming, demonstrating substantial changes in offspring physiology and gene expression in different years of the snowshoe hare cycle. As our gene expression results do not follow a consistent pattern in the two years of hare population decline, we cannot assume that intergenerational programming of prenatal stress effects is occurring in a consistent manner in this population of snowshoe hares. These changes in glucocorticoid receptors and stress phenotypes did not persist in the population from one year to the next, which is what was thought to occur based on laboratory research (reviewed in Cowan et al., 2016). However, in the decline phase we saw: 1. no change in maternal FCM, yet lower offspring hair cortisol, 2. a suite of behavioural changes, 3. increased body condition, 4. increased plasma total cortisol, and 5. decreased GR and MR expression in 2018, and increased expression in 2019, compared to the increase and peak phases. This provides evidence for short-term maternal programming effects, yet no evidence of consistent inheritance in snowshoe hare in the decline phase. We remain unsure as to the mechanisms responsible for the prolonged low phase of the snowshoe hare cycle.

It remains to be investigated if the changes we are seeing in gene expression in this study have epigenetic origins in DNA methylation. High prenatal stress has been found to have dose-dependent effects on the neurophysiology and behaviour of offspring through altered methylation patterns (Cao-Lei et al., 2013; McClelland et al., 2011; Meaney et al., 2007; Mychasiuk et al., 2011). Parental signals and pre- and post-natal glucocorticoid exposure influence DNA methylation, which leads to stable changes in gene expression (Kappeler and Meaney, 2010). With the significant gene expression changes we found in this study; investigating DNA methylation as the mechanism for these changes is the clear next step. Determining DNA methylation has been difficult in snowshoe hare, as they are a non-model species, however the snowshoe hare genome has recently been sequenced (by Dr. Sih Lok and Dr. Stephen Scherer, Hospital for Sick Children, Toronto, ON). This now allows us to investigate if these changes in gene expression have a basis in differential DNA methylation in the promoter regions of the GR and MR genes.

2.5 Authorship contributions

This project was conceptualized by Dr. Sophia Lavergne and Dr. Rudy Boonstra, with input from Dr. Patrick McGowan. Dr. Sophia Lavergne conducted the fieldwork and collected the data in 2015 and 2017, developed all protocols and methods in both the field and laboratory and developed and guided all molecular work. I carried out two summers of fieldwork to continue this project into the decline phase, conducted the corresponding laboratory work, interpreted the new combined dataset and wrote this chapter. This fieldwork highly depended on collaborations with Trent University, with the help of Dr. Melanie Boudreau, Jacob Seguin, Lee Scholl and Sam Sonnega (supervised by Dr. Dennis Murray). The success of our fieldwork is indebted to our field assistant Kat Smith, who helped in both 2015 and 2019.

Chapter 3 General Discussion

3 General Discussion

3.1 Environmental change

The boreal forest occupies almost 60% of Canada's landmass, with over 80% occurring in contiguous blocks and providing a range of ecosystem services (Nelson et al., 2014). Snowshoe hare are the keystone boreal forest herbivore species, central to the food web, and their decline or disappearance would affect many predator species, as well as the structure of the plant community (Krebs et al., 2001a; Krebs et al., 2018a). Their 10-year population cycle has proven resilient thus far to natural disturbances, fire, and short term changes in weather and climate, but the question remains; can they withstand the changes associated with human climate warming without collapsing (Krebs et al., 2001a)?

Climate change is expected to alter global precipitation, fire regimes, seasonality and temperatures, especially in northern areas (Nelson et al., 2014). From 1985 to 2016, late winter temperatures in our study area in the Yukon have increased by 2.8°C (Krebs et al., 2018a). With this increased warming, we may see acute impacts in Canada's boreal forest. We have already seen an increase in insect outbreaks, homogenization of vegetation, and a huge increase in shrub growth, to name a few (Krebs et al., 2018a; Nelson et al., 2014). This increased warming has led to a 20-30% increase in gray willow and a 200-500% increase in dwarf birch in our study area (Grabowski, 2015), which could increase populations of herbivorous small mammals (Boonstra et al., 2018). However, reduced herbivory by snowshoe hare has actually contributed to this 'shrubification' (Krebs et al., 2014b), which could also change prey vigilance behaviour and predator hunting dynamics (Boonstra et al., 2018).

In the 1990s, an outbreak of spruce bark beetle (*Dendroctonus rufipennis*), likely facilitated by climate warming, killed around 30% of mature spruce trees in our study area (Berg et al., 2006). This can further open up the boreal forest to shrub growth, and change ecosystem dynamics (Berg et al., 2006). Another concern for the boreal forest ecosystem is fragmentation, creating

habitat patches. Snowshoe hare living in patches have been found to be extremely susceptible to predation, and do not undergo cyclic fluctuations in abundance (Keith et al., 1993).

If the boreal forest becomes fragmented in the future, as Keith et al. (1993) investigated in Alberta, this could have negative consequences for snowshoe hare populations. Coyotes were the main predator in these patch habitats, as they are cursorial and typically flush their prey (Keith et al., 1993). Dispersers from these patches had extremely low survival, with 96% of deaths in these patches owing to predation and persistence being overall very low. If forest harvesting or agriculture fragments the boreal forest, snowshoe hare cyclic fluctuations will likely cease in certain areas, greatly affecting ecosystem dynamics.

Climate models have poor agreement of future predictions for the boreal cordillera ecozone of the Yukon, as it is a small area and is likely to undergo substantial change in seasonality (Nelson et al., 2014). We may see substantial changes in temperature, rainfall patterns, growing season, and snow cover in these mountainous regions. Snowshoe hare use camouflage to limit predation and undergo a seasonal colour moult. This colour moult is likely linked to photoperiod, and shows limited plasticity to changing conditions (Zimova et al., 2014). Changes in seasonality, snow fall and snow melt patterns can lead to substantial camouflage mismatch between snowshoe hare and their surroundings, leading to increased predation (Peers, 2017; Zimova et al., 2016).

Climate change has been found to dampen and destabilize cyclically fluctuating populations (Ims et al., 2008; Kausrud et al., 2008; Millon et al., 2014). For example, the amplitude of the snowshoe hare cycle in our study area has decreased from 3-4 hares/ha at the peak in the 1970s, to 1-2 hares/ha at the peak in the 2000s (Krebs et al., 2014b). In Europe, we have seen dampening of the population cycles in voles, grouse and insects over the last two decades (reviewed in Ims et al., 2008). Also recently, lemming populations in the Arctic have ceased to cycle likely due to changing climate conditions (Ims et al., 2008; Kausrud et al., 2008), and this has resulted in huge effects on trophically linked species (Schmidt et al., 2012). Unlike snowshoe hare, voles and lemmings rely on the subnivean space for overwinter survival, and demonstrate incredible sensitivity to changing snow conditions (Kausrud et al., 2008). Nevertheless, cyclic species are often keystone species and changes to their cycles can hugely disrupt ecosystems, as well as the persistence and survival of many other species (Millon et al., 2014).

Changes in snow cover can significantly influence predator hunting efficiency on snowshoe hare. Less severe winters and more compact snow can lead to coyotes being more efficient predators of snowshoe hare (Bastille-Rousseau et al., 2017; Murray and Boutin, 1991). Coyotes have high foot loading, i.e. they cannot hunt in deep snow, whereas lynx and snowshoe hare are adapted to those conditions (Murray and Boutin, 1991; O'Donoghue et al., 1998). When conditions are favourable and there is less snow or more compact snow in the winters, the kill rate by coyotes exceeds that of lynx (Murray et al., 1994). However, with higher frequency of warming, we will have softer snow with more sinking depth, which will not benefit any of these species (Stenseth et al., 2004).

We could see drastic changes to the snowshoe hare cycle with increased coyote predation, as they are a generalist predator. At lower latitudes, snowshoe hare populations do not cycle. This is hypothesized to be due to the higher consistent predation rates by generalist predators, who tend to stabilize prey numbers (Korpimaki and Krebs, 1996; Murray, 2000). In the Yukon boreal forests, arctic ground squirrels used to undergo cyclic population dynamics similar to snowshoe hare, as they are an alternative prey for predators (Werner et al., 2015). However, their populations declined to nearly zero in 2000, and they have been locked in a predator pit (Werner et al., 2015; Werner et al., 2016). Arctic ground squirrels are now functionally extinct in the boreal forest in the Yukon, only persisting around human developments and in alpine areas (Werner et al., 2015; Werner et al., 2016). If habitat and snow conditions change greatly, we could see increased predation by generalist predators or the occurrence of a predator pit, which could limit snowshoe hare to low densities and prevent the increase phase of the cycle. The loss of cyclically fluctuating snowshoe hare populations would have dramatic effects on the entire northern boreal forest ecosystem.

3.2 Concluding remarks

Predicting the fate of populations in the face of climate and environmental change requires the integration of multiple trophic levels (Millon et al., 2014; Peers et al., 2014). Our communal effort strives for this in the Yukon. My research illuminates a key area of snowshoe hare population dynamics by investigating non-consumptive predator stress effects and maternal programming on offspring behaviour, physiology and neurophysiology. This research was the

first to our knowledge to link a natural increase in predation risk to fundamental changes in physiology and gene expression of offspring born during this period. My research during the decline phase of the cycle, combined with that of Lavergne (2018) during the increase and peak phases, has resulted in new understanding and evidence of maternal programming in natural systems. Through this research, we now have a more complete picture of the drivers and mechanisms which cause the changes we see over the course of the different phases of the 10year snowshoe hare cycle. Our research, in combination with present lynx research, should help us gain further insight into the intricacies of multi-level trophic interactions in the boreal forest ecosystem and, by extrapolation, the potential for similar changes in other predator-prey systems.

References

- Barkley, M. S. and Goldman, B. D. (1977). A quantitative study of serum testosterone, sex accessory organ growth, and the development of intermale aggression in the mouse. *Horm. Behav.* 8, 208–218.
- Bastille-Rousseau, G., Schaefer, J. A., Peers, M. J. L., Ellington, E. H., Mumma, M. A., Rayl, N. D., Mahoney, S. P. and Murray, D. L. (2017). Climate change can alter predator–prey dynamics and population viability of prey. *Oecologia* 186, 141–150.
- Batzli, G. O. (1992). Dynamics of Small Mammal Populations: A Review. In Wildlife 2001: Populations, pp. 831–850. Springer Netherlands.
- Berg, E. E., David Henry, J., Fastie, C. L., De Volder, A. D. and Matsuoka, S. M. (2006). Spruce beetle outbreaks on the Kenai Peninsula, Alaska, and Kluane National Park and Reserve, Yukon Territory: Relationship to summer temperatures and regional differences in disturbance regimes. *For. Ecol. Manage.* 227, 219–232.
- Boonstra, R. (1985). Demography of Microtus pennsylvanicus in southern Ontario: enumeration versus Jolly-Seber estimation compared. *Can. J. Zool.* 63, 1174–1180.
- Boonstra, R. (2004). Coping with Changing Northern Environments: The Role of the Stress Axis in Birds and Mammals. *Integr. Comp. Biol.* 44, 95–108.
- **Boonstra, R.** (2013). Reality as the leading cause of stress: Rethinking the impact of chronic stress in nature. *Funct. Ecol.* 27, 11–23.
- Boonstra, R. and Boag, P. T. (1987). A test of the Chitty hypothesis: inheritance of life-history traits in meadow voles Microtus pennsylvanicus. *Evolution* **41**, 929–947.
- Boonstra, R. and Hochachka, W. M. (1997). Maternal effects and additive genetic inheritance in the collared lemming Dicrostonyx groenlandicus. *Evol. Ecol.* **11**, 169–182.
- Boonstra, R. and Singleton, G. R. (1993). Population declines in the snowshoe hare and the

role of stress. Gen. Comp. Endocrinol. 91, 126–143.

- Boonstra, R., Hik, D., Singleton, G. R. and Tinnikov, A. (1998a). The impact of predatorinduced stress on the snowshoe hare cycle. *Ecol. Monogr.* 68, 371–394.
- Boonstra, R., Krebs, C. J. and Stenseth, N. C. (1998b). Population Cycles in Small Mammals: The Problem of Explaining the Low Phase. *Ecology* 79, 1479–1488.
- Boonstra, R., Dantzer, B., Delehanty, B., Fletcher, Q. E. and Sheriff, M. J. (2014). Equipped for life in the boreal forest: The role of the stress axis in mammals. *Arctic* 67, 82–97.
- Boonstra, R., Boutin, S., Jung, T. S., Krebs, C. J. and Taylor, S. (2018). Impact of rewilding, species introductions and climate change on the structure and function of the Yukon boreal forest ecosystem. *Integr. Zool.* 13, 123–138.
- Boudreau, M. R., Seguin, J. L., Boonstra, R., Palme, R., Boutin, S., Krebs, C. J. and Murray, D. L. (2019). Experimental increase in predation risk causes a cascading stress response in free-ranging snowshoe hares. *Oecologia* 191, 311–323.
- **Boutin, S.** (1984). Effect of late winter food addition on numbers and movements of snowshoe hares. *Oecologia* **62**, 393–400.
- **Boutin, S.** (1990). Food supplementation experiments with terrestrial vertebrates: patterns, problems, and the future. *Can. J. Zool.* **68**, 203–220.
- Boutin, S., Krebs, C. J., Sinclair, A. R. E. and Smith, J. N. M. (1986). Proximate causes of losses in a snowshoe hare population. *Can. J. Zool.* 64, 606–610.
- Boutin, S., Krebs, C. J., Boonstra, R., Dale, M. R. T., Hannon, S. J., Martin, K., Sinclair, A. R. E., Smith, J. N. M., Turkington, R., Blower, M., et al. (1995). Population Changes of the Vertebrate Community during a Snowshoe Hare Cycle in Canada's Boreal Forest. *Oikos* 74, 69–80.
- Bradshaw, D. (2003). Vertebrate Ecophysiology: An Introduction to Its Principles and Applications. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

- Brown, J. S. (1999). Vigilance, patch use and habitat selection: Foraging under predation risk. *Evol. Ecol. Res.* 1, 49–71.
- Burton, P. J. and Waddell, B. J. (1999). Dual Function of 11β-Hydroxysteroid Dehydrogenase in Placenta: Modulating Placental Glucocorticoid Passage and Local Steroid Action1. *Biol. Reprod.* 60, 234–240.
- Cao-Lei, L., Suwansirikul, S., Jutavijittum, P., Mériaux, S. B., Turner, J. D. and Muller, C.
 P. (2013). Glucocorticoid receptor gene expression and promoter CpG modifications throughout the human brain. *J. Psychiatr. Res.* 47, 1597–1607.
- Cary, J. R. and Keith, L. B. (1979). Reproductive change in the 10-year cycle of snowshoe hares. *Can. J. Zool.* 57, 375–390.
- Champagne, F. A. (2012). Epigenetics and developmental plasticity across species. *Dev. Psychobiol.* 55, 33–41.
- Chapman, J. A. and Flux, J. E. C. (2008). Introduction to the Lagomorpha. In Lagomorph Biology, pp. 1–9. Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- Chitty, D. (1960). Population processes in the vole and their relevance to general theory. *Can. J. Zool.* 38, 99–113.
- Chitty, D. (1967). What Regulates Bird Populations. Ecology 48, 698–701.
- **Chitty, D.** (1977). Natural selection and the regulation of density in cyclic and non-cyclic populations. In *Evolutionary Ecology*, pp. 27–32. London: Macmillan Education UK.
- Christian, J. J. (1950). The adreno-pituitary system and population cycles in mammals. J. Mammal. 31, 247–259.
- Clinchy, M., Zanette, L., Boonstra, R., Wingfield, J. C. and Smith, J. N. M. (2004). Balancing food and predator pressure induces chronic stress in songbirds. *Proc. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* 271, 2473–2479.
- Clinchy, M., Sheriff, M. J. and Zanette, L. Y. (2013). Predator-induced stress and the ecology

of fear. Funct. Ecol. 27, 56-65.

- **Cowan, C. S. M., Callaghan, B. L., Kan, J. M. and Richardson, R.** (2016). The lasting impact of early-life adversity on individuals and their descendants: Potential mechanisms and hope for intervention. *Genes, Brain Behav.* **15**, 155–168.
- Creel, S. (2018). The control of risk hypothesis: reactive vs. proactive antipredator responses and stress-mediated vs. food-mediated costs of response. *Ecol. Lett.* 21, 947–956.
- Dantzer, B., Newman, A. E. M., Boonstra, R., Palme, R., Boutin, S., Humphries, M. M. and McAdam, A. G. (2013). Density triggers maternal hormones that increase adaptive offspring growth in a wild mammal. *Science* 340, 1215–1217.
- Darwin, C. (1859). On the Origin of Species by Means of Natural Selection. London: John Murray.
- de Kloet, E. R. and Joels, M. (1996). Corticosteroid hormones in neuroprotection and brain damage. *Curr. Opin. Endocrinol. Diabetes* **3**, 184–192.
- de Kloet, E. R., Vreugdenhil, E., Oitzl, M. S. and Joëls, M. (1998). Brain Corticosteroid Receptor Balance in Health and Disease 1. *Endocr. Rev.* **19**, 269–301.
- Dettmer, A. M., Novak, M. A., Meyer, J. S. and Suomi, S. J. (2014). Population densitydependent hair cortisol concentrations in rhesus monkeys (Macaca mulatta). *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 42, 59–67.
- Douglas, G. W. (1974). Montane zone vegetation of the Alsek River region, southwestern Yukon. Can. J. Bot. 52, 2505–2532.
- **Dulude-de Broin, F., Hamel, S., Mastromonaco, G. F. and Cote, S. D.** (2019). Predation risk and mountain goat reproduction: Evidence for stress-induced breeding suppression in a wild ungulate. *Funct. Ecol.* **In Press**.
- Edwards, P. D. and Boonstra, R. (2016). Coping with pregnancy after 9 months in the dark: Post-hibernation buffering of high maternal stress in arctic ground squirrels. *Gen. Comp. Endocrinol.* 232, 1–6.

- Efford, M. G., Borchers, D. L. and Byrom, A. E. (2009). Density Estimation by Spatially Explicit Capture–Recapture: Likelihood-Based Methods. In *Modeling Demographic Processes In Marked Populations* (ed. Thomson, D. L., Cooch, E. G., and Conroy, M. J.), pp. 255–269. New York: Springer US.
- Elton, C. S. (1924). Periodic fluctuations in the numbers of animals: their causes and effects. Br. J. Exp. Biol. 2, 119–163.
- Elton, C. and Nicholson, M. (1942). The Ten-Year Cycle in Numbers of the Lynx in Canada. J. Anim. Ecol. 11, 215–244.
- Fish, E. W., Shahrokh, D., Bagot, R., Caldji, C., Bredy, T., Szyf, M. and Meaney, M. J. (2004). Epigenetic programming of stress responses through variations in maternal care. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* **1036**, 167–180.
- Francis, D. D. and Meaney, M. J. (1999). Maternal care and the development of stress responses. *Curr. Opin. Neurobiol.* 9, 128–134.
- Ghasemi, A. and Zahediasl, S. (2012). Normality tests for statistical analysis: A guide for nonstatisticians. *Int. J. Endocrinol. Metab.* 10, 486–489.
- Gomez-Sanchez, E. and Gomez-Sanchez, C. E. (2014). The multifaceted mineralocorticoid receptor. *Compr. Physiol.* 4, 965–994.
- Grabowski, M. M. (2015). Interspecific Boreal Shrub Growth Response To Climate, Fertilization and Herbivory. MSc Thesis, University of British Columbia. Vancouver, BC.
- Gray, J. D., Kogan, J. F., Marrocco, J. and McEwen, B. S. (2017). Genomic and epigenomic mechanisms of glucocorticoids in the brain. *Nat. Rev. Endocrinol.* 13, 661–673.
- Green, R. G. and Evans, C. A. (1940a). Studies on a Population Cycle of Snowshoe Hares on the Lake Alexander Area I. Gross Annual Censuses, 1932-1939. J. Wildl. Manage. 4, 220– 238.
- Green, R. G. and Evans, C. A. (1940b). Studies on a Population Cycle of Snowshoe Hares on the Lake Alexander Area II. Mortality According to Age Groups and Seasons. *J. Wildl.*

Manage. 4, 267–298.

- Green, R. G. and Evans, C. A. (1940c). Studies on a Population Cycle of Snowshoe Hares on the Lake Alexander Area III. Effect of Reproduction and Mortality of Young Hares on the Cycle. J. Wildl. Manage. 4, 347–358.
- Hayward, L. S. and Wingfield, J. C. (2004). Maternal corticosterone is transferred to avian yolk and may alter offspring growth and adult phenotype. *Gen. Comp. Endocrinol.* 135, 365–371.
- Henry, C., Kabbaj, M., Simon, H., Le Moal, M. and Maccari, S. (1994). Prenatal Stress Increases the Hypothalamo-Pituitary-Adrenal Axis Response in Young and Adult Rats. J. Neuroendocrinol. 6, 341–345.
- Herman, J. P., Patel, P. D., Akil, H. and Watson, S. J. (1989). Localization and regulation of glucocorticoid and mineralocorticoid receptor messenger RNAs in the hippocampal formation of the rat. *Mol. Endocrinol.* 3, 1886–1894.
- Hik, D. S. (1994). Predation risk and the snowshoe hare cycle. PhD Thesis, University of British Columbia. Vancouver, BC.
- Hik, D. S. (1995). Does risk of predation influence the cyclic decline of snowshoe hares. Wildl. Res. 22, 115–129.
- **Hodges, K. E.** (1999). Proximate factors affecting snowshoe hare movements during a cyclic population low phase. *Ecoscience* **6**, 487–496.
- Hodges, K. E. and Sinclair, A. R. (2003). Does predation risk cause snowshoe hares to modify their diets? *Can. J. Zool.* 81, 1973–1985.
- Hodges, K. E., Stefan, C. I. and Gillis, E. A. (1999a). Does body condition affect fecundity in a cyclic population of snowshoe hares? *Can. J. Zool.* 77, 1–6.
- Hodges, K. E., Krebs, C. J. and Sinclair, A. R. E. (1999b). Snowshoe hare demography during a cyclic population low. J. Anim. Ecol. 68, 581–594.

- Hodges, K. E., Krebs, C. J., Hik, D. S., Stefan, C. I., Gillis, E. A. and Doyle, C. E. (2001). Snowshoe Hare Demography. In *Ecosystem dynamics of the boreal forest: the Kluane project* (ed. Krebs, C. J., Boutin, S., and Boonstra, R.), pp. 141–178. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Ims, R. A., Henden, J. A. and Killengreen, S. T. (2008). Collapsing population cycles. *Trends Ecol. Evol.* 23, 79–86.
- Johnstone, C. P., Lill, A. and Reina, R. D. (2017). Use of erythrocyte indicators of health and condition in vertebrate ecophysiology: a review and appraisal. *Biol. Rev.* **92**, 150–168.
- Kapoor, A. and Matthews, S. G. (2005). Short periods of prenatal stress affect growth, behaviour and hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenal axis activity in male guinea pig offspring. J. Physiol. 566, 967–977.
- Kapoor, A., Leen, J. and Matthews, S. G. (2008). Molecular regulation of the hypothalamicpituitary-adrenal axis in adult male guinea pigs after prenatal stress at different stages of gestation. J. Physiol. 586, 4317–4326.
- Kapoor, A., Lubach, G. R., Ziegler, T. E. and Coe, C. L. (2016). Hormone levels in neonatal hair reflect prior maternal stress exposure during pregnancy. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 66, 111–117.
- Kappeler, L. and Meaney, M. J. (2010). Epigenetics and parental effects. *BioEssays* **32**, 818–827.
- Kausrud, K. L., Mysterud, A., Steen, H., Vik, J. O., Østbye, E., Cazelles, B., Framstad, E., Eikeset, A. M., Mysterud, I., Solhøy, T., et al. (2008). Linking climate change to lemming cycles. *Nature* 456, 93–97.
- Keith, L. B. (1974). Some features of population dynamics in mammals. *Proc. Internatl. Cong. Game Biol.* 11, 17–58.
- Keith, L. B. (1983). Role of Food in Hare Population Cycles. Oikos 40, 385–395.

Keith, L. B. and Windberg, L. A. (1978). A demographic analysis of the snowshoe hare cycle.
- Keith, L. B., Meslow, E. C. and Rongstad, O. J. (1968). Techniques for Snowshoe Hare Population Studies. J. Wildl. Manage. 32, 801–812.
- Keith, L. B., Bloomer, S. E. M. and Willebrand, T. (1993). Dynamics of a snow shoe hare population in fragmented habitat. *Can. J. Zool.* 71, 1385–1392.
- Kenagy, G. J. and Place, N. J. (2000). Seasonal changes in plasma glucocorticosteroids of freeliving female yellow-pine chipmunks: Effects of reproduction and capture and handling. *Gen. Comp. Endocrinol.* 117, 189–199.
- Kinnally, E. L., Feinberg, C., Kim, D., Ferguson, K., Leibel, R., Coplan, J. D. and John Mann, J. (2011). DNA methylation as a risk factor in the effects of early life stress. *Brain. Behav. Immun.* 25, 1548–1553.
- Korpimaki, E. and Krebs, C. J. (1996). Predation and Population Cycles of Small Mammals. *Bioscience* 46, 754–764.
- Korpimaki, E., Norrdahl, K. and Valkama, J. (1994). Reproductive investment under fluctuating predation risk: Microtine rodents and small mustelids. *Evol. Ecol.* **8**, 357–368.
- Krebs, C. J. (1978). A review of the Chitty Hypothesis of population regulation. *Can. J. Zool.* 56, 2463–2480.
- Krebs, C. J. (1996). Population cycles revisited. J. Mammal. 77, 8–24.
- Krebs, C. J. and Myers, J. H. (1974). Population Cycles in Small Mammals. *Adv. Ecol. Res.* 8, 267–399.
- Krebs, C. J., Gilbert, B. S., Boutin, S., Sinclair, A. R. E. and Smith, J. N. M. (1986a). Population Biology of Snowshoe Hares. I. Demography of Food-Supplemented Populations in the Southern Yukon, 1976-84. J. Anim. Ecol. 55, 963–982.
- Krebs, C. J., Boutin, S. and Gilbert, B. S. (1986b). A natural feeding experiment on a declining snowshoe hare population. *Oecologia* 70, 194–197.

- Krebs, C. J., Boutin, S., Boonstra, R., Sinclair, A. R. E., Smith, J. N. M., Dale, M. R. T., Martin, K. and Turkington, R. (1995). Impact of food and predation on the snowshoe hare cycle. *Science* 269, 1112–1115.
- Krebs, C. J., Boonstra, R., Boutin, S. and Sinclair, A. R. E. (2001a). What Drives the 10-year Cycle of Snowshoe Hares? *Bioscience* 51, 25–35.
- Krebs, C. J., Boutin, S. and Boonstra, R. (2001b). *Ecosystem Dynamics of the Boreal Forest: The Kluane Project*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Krebs, C. J., Boonstra, R., Boutin, S., Sinclair, A. R. E., Smith, J. N. M., Scott Gilbert, B., Martin, K., O'Donoghue, M. and Turkington, R. (2014a). Trophic dynamics of the boreal forests of the Kluane region. *Arctic* 67, 71–81.
- Krebs, C. J., Bryant, J., Kielland, K., O'Donoghue, M., Doyle, F., Carriere, S., DiFolco, D.,
 Berg, N., Boonstra, R., Boutin, S., et al. (2014b). What factors determine cyclic amplitude in the snowshoe hare (Lepus americanus) cycle? . *Can. J. Zool.* 92, 1039–1048.
- Krebs, C. J., Boonstra, R. and Boutin, S. (2018a). Using experimentation to understand the 10year snowshoe hare cycle in the boreal forest of North America. J. Anim. Ecol. 87, 87–100.
- Krebs, C. J., Powell, T., Jung, T. S., O'Donoghue, M., Kukka, P., Staniforth, J., Gilbert, S., Taylor, S., Francis, A., Boonstra, R., et al. (2018b). The Community Ecological Monitoring Program Annual Data Report 2018.
- Lack, D. (1954). The Natural Regulation of Animal Numbers. London: Oxford: Clarendon Press. London: Geoffrey Cumberlege, Oxford University Press, Amen House, Warwick Square, E.C. 4.
- Lavergne, S. G. (2018). Neurobiology of Predation Risk and the Inheritance of Stress in Snowshoe Hares (Lepus americanus). PhD Thesis, University of Toronto. Toronto, ON.
- Lavergne, S. G., McGowan, P. O., Krebs, C. J. and Boonstra, R. (2014). Impact of high predation risk on genome-wide hippocampal gene expression in snowshoe hares. *Oecologia* 176, 613–624.

- Lavergne, S. G., Smith, K., Kenney, A., Krebs, C. J., Palme, R. and Boonstra, R. (2019). Physiology and behaviour of juvenile snowshoe hares at the start of the 10-year cycle. *Anim. Behav.* 157, 141–152.
- Lee, A. K. and McDonald, I. R. (1985). Stress and population regulation in small mammals. *Oxf. Rev. Reprod. Biol.* 7, 261–304.
- Lesage, J., Blondeau, B., Grino, M., Bréant, B. and Dupouy, J. P. (2001). Maternal undernutrition during late gestation induces fetal overexposure to glucocorticoids and intrauterine growth retardation, and disturbs the hypothalamo-pituitary adrenal axis in the newborn rat. *Endocrinology* 142, 1692–1702.
- Lima, S. L. (1998). Nonlethal Effects in the Ecology of Predator-Prey Interactions. *Bioscience* 48, 25–34.
- Liu, L., Li, A. and Matthews, S. G. (2001). Maternal glucocorticoid treatment programs HPA regulation in adult offspring: Sex-specific effects. *Am. J. Physiol. - Endocrinol. Metab.* 280, E729-739.
- Livak, K. J. and Schmittgen, T. D. (2001). Analysis of relative gene expression data using realtime quantitative PCR and the 2- $\Delta\Delta$ CT method. *Methods* 25, 402–408.
- Love, O. P. and Williams, T. D. (2008a). The adaptive value of stress-induced phenotypes: Effects of maternally derived corticosterone on sex-biased investment, cost of reproduction, and maternal fitness. *Am. Nat.* **172**, 135–149.
- Love, O. P. and Williams, T. D. (2008b). BAD The Adaptive Value of Stress-Induced Phenotypes: Effects of Maternally Derived Corticosterone on Sex-Biased Investment, Cost of Reproduction, and Maternal Fitness. Am. Nat. 172, E135–E149.
- Love, Chin, Wynne-Edwards and Williams (2005). Stress Hormones: A Link between Maternal Condition and Sex-Biased Reproductive Investment. *Am. Nat.* 166, 751–766.
- Love, O. P., McGowan, P. O. and Sheriff, M. J. (2013). Maternal adversity and ecological stressors in natural populations: The role of stress axis programming in individuals, with implications for populations and communities. *Funct. Ecol.* 27, 81–92.

- Lucassen, P. J., Bosch, O. J., Jousma, E., Krömer, S. A., Andrew, R., Seckl, J. R. and Neumann, I. D. (2009). Prenatal stress reduces postnatal neurogenesis in rats selectively bred for high, but not low, anxiety: Possible key role of placental 11β- hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 29, 97–103.
- MacLeod, K. J., Krebs, C. J., Boonstra, R. and Sheriff, M. J. (2018). Fear and lethality in snowshoe hares: the deadly effects of non-consumptive predation risk. *Oikos* 127, 375–380.
- Mastromonaco, G. F., Gunn, K., McCurdy-Adams, H., Edwards, D. B. and Schulte-Hostedde, A. I. (2014). Validation and use of hair cortisol as a measure of chronic stress in eastern chipmunks (Tamias striatus). *Conserv. Physiol.* 2, 1–12.
- Matthews, S. G. (2002). Early programming of the hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenal axis. *Trends Endocrinol. Metab.* **13**, 373–380.
- McClelland, S., Korosi, A., Cope, J., Ivy, A. and Baram, T. Z. (2011). Emerging roles of epigenetic mechanisms in the enduring effects of early-life stress and experience on learning and memory. *Neurobiol. Learn. Mem.* 96, 79–88.
- McCormick, C. M., Smythe, J. W., Sharma, S. and Meaney, M. J. (1995). Sex-specific effects of prenatal stress on hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal responses to stress and brain glucocorticoid receptor density in adult rats. *Dev. Brain Res.* **84**, 55–61.
- McEwen, B. S., Brinton, R. E. and Sapolsky, R. M. (1988). Glucocorticoid receptors and behavior: implications for the stress response. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* 245, 35–45.
- McEwen, B. S., Bowles, N. P., Gray, J. D., Hill, M. N., Hunter, R. G., Karatsoreos, I. N. and Nasca, C. (2015). Mechanisms of stress in the brain. *Nat. Neurosci.* 18, 1353–63.
- Meaney, M. J., Szyf, M. and Seckl, J. R. (2007). Epigenetic mechanisms of perinatal programming of hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal function and health. *Trends Mol. Med.* 13, 269–277.
- Meyer, J. S. and Novak, M. A. (2012). Minireview: Hair cortisol: A novel biomarker of hypothalamic-pituitary- adrenocortical activity. *Endocrinology* 153, 4120–4127.

- Meylan, S. and Clobert, J. (2005). Is corticosterone-mediated phenotype development adaptive? Maternal corticosterone treatment enhances survival in male lizards. *Horm. Behav.* 48, 44–52.
- Mihok, S. and Boonstra, R. (1992). Breeding performance in captivity of meadow voles (Microtus pennsylvanicus) from decline- and increase-phase populations. *Can. J. Zool.* 70, 1561–1566.
- Millon, A., Petty, S. J., Little, B., Gimenez, O., Cornulier, T. and Lambin, X. (2014). Dampening prey cycle overrides the impact of climate change on predator population dynamics: A long-term demographic study on tawny owls. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 20, 1770– 1781.
- Moisiadis, V. G. and Matthews, S. G. (2014). Glucocorticoids and fetal programming part 2: Mechanisms. *Nat. Rev. Endocrinol.* 10, 403–411.
- Monclús, R., Tiulim, J. and Blumstein, D. T. (2011). Older mothers follow conservative strategies under predator pressure: The adaptive role of maternal glucocorticoids in yellowbellied marmots. *Horm. Behav.* 60, 660–665.
- Mowat, G., Poole, K. G. and O'Donoghue, M. (2000). Ecology of Lynx in northern Canada and Alaska. In *Ecology and conservation of lynx in the United States* (ed. Ruggiero, L. F., Aubry, K. B., Buskirk, S. W., Koehler, G. M., Krebs, C. J., McKelvey, K. S., and Squires, J. R.), pp. 265–306. Denver, CO: University Press of Colorado.
- Munck, A., Guyre, P. M. and Holbrook, N. J. (1984). Physiological functions of glucocorticoids in stress and their relation to pharmacological actions. *Endocr. Rev.* 5, 25–44.
- Muñoz-Moreno, E., Arbat-Plana, A., Batalle, D., Soria, G., Illa, M., Prats-Galino, A., Eixarch, E. and Gratacos, E. (2013). A Magnetic Resonance Image Based Atlas of the Rabbit Brain for Automatic Parcellation. *PLoS One* 8, e67418.
- Murray, D. L. (2000). A geographic analysis of snowshoe hare population demography. *Can. J. Zool.* 78, 1207–1217.

- Murray, D. L. and Boutin, S. (1991). The influence of snow on lynx and coyote movements: does morphology affect behavior? *Oecologia* 88, 463–469.
- Murray, D. L., Boutin, S. and O'Donoghue, M. (1994). Winter habitat selection by lynx and coyotes in relation to snowshoe hare abundance. *Can. J. Zool.* **72**, 1444–1451.
- Mychasiuk, R., Schmold, N., Ilnytskyy, S., Kovalchuk, O., Kolb, B. and Gibb, R. (2011). Prenatal bystander stress alters brain, behavior, and the epigenome of developing rat offspring. *Dev. Neurosci.* 33, 159–169.
- Nelson, T. A., Coops, N. C., Wulder, M. A., Perez, L., Fitterer, J., Powers, R. and Fontana,
 F. (2014). Predicting climate change impacts to the canadian boreal forest. *Diversity* 6, 133–157.
- **O'Donoghue, M.** (1994). Early survival of juvenile snowshoe hares. *Ecology* **75**, 1582–1592.
- **O'Donoghue, M. and Bergman, C. M.** (1992). Early movements and dispersal of juvenile snowshoe hares. *Can. J. Zool.* **70**, 1787–1791.
- **O'Donoghue, M. and Boutin, S.** (1995). Does Reproductive Synchrony Affect Juvenile Survival Rates of Northern Mammals? *Oikos* **74**, 115–121.
- **O'Donoghue, M. and Krebs, C. J.** (1992). Effects of Supplemental Food on Snowshoe Hare Reproduction and Juvenile Growth at a Cyclic Population Peak. *J. Anim. Ecol.* **61**, 631–641.
- O'Donoghue, M., Boutin, S., Krebs, C. J., Hofer, E. J., Donoghue, O. and Numerical, E. J. (1997). Numerical Responses of Coyotes and Lynx to the Snowshoe Hare Cycle. *Oikos* 80, 150–162.
- O'Donoghue, M., Boutin, S., Krebs, C. J., Zuleta, G., Murray, D. L. and Hofer, E. J. (1998). Functional responses of coyotes and lynx to the snowshoe hare cycle. *Ecology* **79**, 1193–1208.
- Palme, R. and Mostl, E. (1997). Measurement of cortisol metabolites in faeces of sheep as a parameter of cortisol concentration in blood. *Mamm. Biol.* 62, 192–197.

- Pease, J. L., Vowles, R. H. and Keith, L. B. (1979). Interaction of Snowshoe Hares and Woody Vegetation. J. Wildl. Manage. 43, 43–60.
- Peers, M. J. L. (2017). Predicting the fitness effects of climate change on snowshoe hares. *Arctic* 70, 430–434.
- Peers, M. J. L., Wehtje, M., Thornton, D. H. and Murray, D. L. (2014). Prey switching as a means of enhancing persistence in predators at the trailing southern edge. *Glob. Chang. Biol.* 20, 1126–1135.
- Peers, M. J. L., Majchrzak, Y. N., Neilson, E., Lamb, C. T., Hämäläinen, A., Haines, J. A., Garland, L., Doran-Myers, D., Broadley, K., Boonstra, R., et al. (2018). Quantifying fear effects on prey demography in nature. *Ecology* 99, 1716–1723.
- Preisser, E. L., Bolnick, D. I. and Benard, M. F. (2005). Scared to death? The effects of intimidation and consumption in predator-prey interactions. *Ecology* 86, 501–509.
- Rai, G., Ray, S., Milton, J., Yang, J., Ren, P., Lempicki, R. and Mage, R. G. (2010). Gene Expression Profiles in a Rabbit Model of Systemic Lupus Erythematosus Autoantibody Production. J. Immunol. 185, 4446–4456.
- Rao, X., Huang, X., Zhou, Z. and Lin, X. (2013). An improvement of the 2^(-delta delta CT) method for quantitative real-time polymerase chain reaction data analysis. *Biostat. Bioinforma. Biomath.* 3, 71–85.
- Richardson, H. N., Zorrilla, E. P., Mandyam, C. D. and Rivier, C. L. (2006). Exposure to repetitive versus varied stress during prenatal development generates two distinct anxiogenic and neuroendocrine profiles in adulthood. *Endocrinology* 147, 2506–2517.
- Romero-Gonzalez, B., Caparros-Gonzalez, R. A., Gonzalez-Perez, R., Delgado-Puertas, P. and Peralta-Ramirez, M. I. (2018). Newborn infants' hair cortisol levels reflect chronic maternal stress during pregnancy. *PLoS One* 13, e0200279.
- Romero, L. M. and Romero, R. C. (2002). Corticosterone Responses in Wild Birds: The Importance of Rapid Initial Sampling. *Condor* 104, 129–135.

- Sapolsky, R. M. (1993). Endocrinology alfresco: Psychoendocrine studies of wild baboons. *Recent Prog. Horm. Res.* 48, 437–468.
- Sapolsky, R. M. and Meaney, M. J. (1986). Maturation of the Adrenocortical Stress Response: Neuroendocrine Control Mechanisms and the Stress Hyporesponsive Period. *Brain Res. Rev.* 11, 65–76.
- Sapolsky, R. M., Krey, L. C. and McEwen, B. S. (1984). Glucocorticoid-sensitive hippocampal neurons are involved in terminating the adrenocortical stress response. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 81, 6174–6177.
- Sapolsky, R. M., Meaney, M. J. and McEwen, B. S. (1985). The development of the glucocorticoid receptor system in the rat limbic brain. III. Negative-feedback regulation. *Dev. Brain Res.* 18, 169–173.
- Sapolsky, R. M., Romero, L. M. and Munck, A. U. (2000). How do glucocorticoids influence stress responses? Integrating permissive, suppressive, stimulatory, and preparative actions. *Endocr. Rev.* 21, 55–89.
- Schaaf, M. J. M. and Meijer, O. C. (2017). Corticosteroid Receptors. In Stress: Neuroendocrinology and Neurobiology, pp. 295–302. Elsevier Inc.
- Scharlau, F., Pietzner, D., Vogel, M., Gaudl, A., Ceglarek, U., Thiery, J., Kratzsch, J., Hiemisch, A. and Kiess, W. (2018). Evaluation of hair cortisol and cortisone change during pregnancy and the association with self-reported depression, somatization, and stress symptoms. *Stress* 21, 43–50.
- Schmidt, N. M., Ims, R. A., Hoye, T. T., Gilg, O., Hansen, L. H., Hansen, J., Lund, M., Fuglei, E., Forchhammer, M. C. and Sittler, B. (2012). Response of an arctic predation guild to collapsing lemming cycles. *Proc. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* 279, 4417–4422.
- Seckl, J. R. (2001). Glucocorticoid programming of the fetus; adult phenotypes and molecular mechanisms. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 185, 61–71.
- Seckl, J. R. (2004). 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenases: Changing glucocorticoid action. *Curr. Opin. Pharmacol.* 4, 597–602.

- Seckl, J. R. and Meaney, M. J. (2004). Glucocorticoid programming. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1032, 63–84.
- Seol, D., Choe, H., Zheng, H., Jang, K., Ramakrishnan, P. S., Lim, T. H. and Martin, J. A. (2011). Selection of reference genes for normalization of quantitative real-time PCR in organ culture of the rat and rabbit intervertebral disc. *BMC Res. Notes* 4, 1–8.
- Severaid, J. H. (1942). *The snowshoe hare: Its life history and artificial propagation*. Augusta, Maine: Maine Dept. of Inland Fisheries and Game.
- Severaid, J. H. (1945). Breeding Potential and Artificial Propagation of the Snowshoe Hare. J. Wildl. Manage. 9, 290–295.
- Sheriff, M. J. (2015). The adaptive potential of maternal stress exposure in regulating population dynamics. J. Anim. Ecol. 84, 323–325.
- Sheriff, M. J. and Love, O. P. (2013). Determining the adaptive potential of maternal stress. *Ecol. Lett.* 16, 271–280.
- Sheriff, M. J., Krebs, C. J. and Boonstra, R. (2009a). The sensitive hare: Sublethal effects of predator stress on reproduction in snowshoe hares. J. Anim. Ecol. 78, 1249–1258.
- Sheriff, M. J., Bosson, C. O., Krebs, C. J. and Boonstra, R. (2009b). A non-invasive technique for analyzing fecal cortisol metabolites in snowshoe hares (Lepus americanus). J. Comp. Physiol. B Biochem. Syst. Environ. Physiol. 179, 305–313.
- Sheriff, M. J., Krebs, C. J. and Boonstra, R. (2010a). Assessing stress in animal populations: Do fecal and plasma glucocorticoids tell the same story? *Gen. Comp. Endocrinol.* 166, 614–619.
- Sheriff, M. J., Krebs, C. J. and Boonstra, R. (2010b). The ghosts of predators past : population cycles and the role of maternal programming under fluctuating predation risk. *Ecology* 91, 2983–2994.
- Sheriff, M. J., Krebs, C. J. and Boonstra, R. (2011). From process to pattern: How fluctuating predation risk impacts the stress axis of snowshoe hares during the 10-year cycle. *Oecologia*

166, 593–605.

- Sheriff, M. J., Bell, A., Boonstra, R., Dantzer, B., Lavergne, S. G., McGhee, K. E., MacLeod, K. J., Winandy, L., Zimmer, C. and Love, O. P. (2017). Integrating ecological and evolutionary context in the study of maternal stress. *Integr. Comp. Biol.* 57, 437–449.
- Sheriff, M. J., Dantzer, B., Love, O. P. and Orrock, J. L. (2018). Error management theory and the adaptive significance of transgenerational maternal-stress effects on offspring phenotype. *Ecol. Evol.* 8, 6473–6482.
- Sinclair, A. R. E., Krebs, C. J., Smith, J. N. M. and Boutin, S. (1988). Population Biology of Snowshoe Hares. III. Nutrition, Plant Secondary Compounds and Food Limitation. J. Anim. Ecol. 57, 787–806.
- Sinclair, A. R. ., Chitty, D., Stefan, C. I. and Krebs, C. J. (2003). Mammal population cycles: evidence for intrinsic differences during snowshoe hare cycles. *Can. J. Zool.* 81, 216–220.
- Smith, C. H. (1983). Spatial trends in Canadian snowshoe hare, Lepus americanus, population cycles. *Can. Field-Naturalist* 97, 151–160.
- Smith, I. D. and Shearman, R. P. (1974). Fetal plasma steroids in relation to parturition: I. the effect of gestational age upon umbilical plasma corticosteroid levels following vaginal delivery. BJOG An Int. J. Obstet. Gynaecol. 81, 11–15.
- Smith, J. N. M., Krebs, C. J., Sinclair, A. R. E. and Boonstra, R. (1988). Population Biology of Snowshoe Hares. II. Interactions with Winter Food Plants. J. Anim. Ecol. 57, 269–286.
- St-Cyr, S. and McGowan, P. O. (2015). Programming of stress-related behavior and epigenetic neural gene regulation in mice offspring through maternal exposure to predator odor. *Front. Behav. Neurosci.* 9, 1–10.
- St-Cyr, S., Abuaish, S., Sivanathan, S. and McGowan, P. O. (2017). Maternal programming of sex-specific responses to predator odor stress in adult rats. *Horm. Behav.* 94, 1–12.
- Stefan, C. I. (1998). Reproduction and pre-weaning juvenile survival in a cyclic population of snowshoe hares. MSc Thesis, University of British Columbia. Vancouver, BC.

- Stefan, C. I. and Krebs, C. J. (2001). Reproductive changes in a cyclic population of snowshoe hares. *Can. J. Zool.* 79, 2101–2108.
- Stenseth, N. C., Shabbar, A., Chan, K. S., Boutin, S., Rueness, E. K., Ehrich, D., Hurrell, J.
 W., Lingjærde, O. C. and Jakobsen, K. S. (2004). Snow conditions may create an invisible barrier for lynx. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 101, 10632–10634.
- Szyf, M., Weaver, I. and Meaney, M. (2007). Maternal care, the epigenome and phenotypic differences in behavior. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 24, 9–19.
- van der Voorn, B., Hollanders, J. J., Kieviet, N., Dolman, K. M., De Rijke, Y. B., Van Rossum, E. F. C., Rotteveel, J., Honig, A. and Finken, M. J. J. (2019). Maternal Stress during Pregnancy Is Associated with Decreased Cortisol and Cortisone Levels in Neonatal Hair. *Horm. Res. Paediatr.* **90**, 299–307.
- Van Eekelen, J. A. M., Jiang, W., De Kloet, E. R. and Bohn, M. C. (1988). Distribution of the mineralocorticoid and the glucocorticoid receptor mRNAs in the rat hippocampus. J. Neurosci. Res. 21, 88–94.
- Vandesompele, J., De Preter, K., Pattyn, F., Poppe, B., Van Roy, N., De Paepe, A. and Speleman, F. (2002). Accurate normalization of real-time quantitative RT-PCR data by geometric averaging of multiple internal control genes. *Genome Biol.* 3, 1–12.
- Weaver, I. C. G., Cervoni, N., Champagne, F. A., D'Alessio, A. C., Sharma, S., Seckl, J. R., Dymov, S., Szyf, M. and Meaney, M. J. (2004a). Epigenetic programming by maternal behavior. *Nat. Neurosci.* 7, 847–854.
- Weaver, I. C. G., Diorio, J., Seckl, J. R., Szyf, M. and Meaney, M. J. (2004b). Early environmental regulation of hippocampal glucocorticoid receptor gene expression: Characterization of intracellular mediators and potential genomic target sites. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* 1024, 182–212.
- Welberg, L. A. M. and Seckl, J. R. (2001). Prenatal stress, glucocorticoids and the programming of the brain. J. Neuroendocrinol. 13, 113–128.
- Welberg, L. A. M. and Seckl, J. R. (2008). WHAT Prenatal Stress, Glucocorticoids and the

Programming of the Brain. J. Neuroendocrinol. 13, 113–128.

- Welberg, L. A. M., Seckl, J. R. and Holmes, M. C. (2000). Inhibition of 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase, the foetoplacental barrier to maternal glucocorticoids, permanently programs amygdala GR mRNA expression and anxiety-like behaviour in the offspring. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 12, 1047–1054.
- Werner, E. E. and Peacor, S. D. (2003). A review of trait-mediated indirect interactions in ecological communities. *Ecology* 84, 1083–1100.
- Werner, J. R., Krebs, C. J., Donker, S. A., Boonstra, R. and Sheriff, M. J. (2015). Arctic ground squirrel population collapse in the boreal forests of the Southern Yukon. *Wildl. Res.* 42, 176–184.
- Werner, J. R., Gillis, E. A., Boonstra, R. and Krebs, C. J. (2016). You can hide but you can't run: apparent competition, predator responses and the decline of Arctic ground squirrels in boreal forests of the southwest Yukon. *PeerJ* 4, e2303.
- Wingfield, J. C. and Romero, L. M. (2001). Adrenocortical Responses to Stress and Their Modulation in Free-Living Vertebrates. In *Comprehensive Physiology*, p. Hoboken, NJ, USA: John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- Wingfield, J. C., Maney, D. L., Breuner, C. W., Jacobs, J. D., Lynn, S., Ramenofsky, M. and Richardson, R. D. (1998). Ecological bases of hormone-behavior interactions: The emergency life history stage. *Am. Zool.* 38, 191–206.
- Zanette, L. Y., White, A. F., Allen, M. C. and Clinchy, M. (2011). Perceived predation risk reduces the number of offspring songbirds produce per year. *Science* 334, 1398–1401.
- Zhe, D., Fang, H. and Yuxiu, S. (2008). Expressions of hippocampal mineralocorticoid receptor (MR) and glucocorticoid receptor (GR) in the single-prolonged stress-rats. *Acta Histochem. Cytochem.* 41, 89–95.
- Zimova, M., Mills, L. S., Lukacs, P. M. and Mitchell, M. S. (2014). Snowshoe hares display limited phenotypic plasticity to mismatch in seasonal camouflage. *Proc. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* 281, 20140029.

Zimova, M., Mills, L. S. and Nowak, J. J. (2016). High fitness costs of climate change-induced camouflage mismatch. *Ecol. Lett.* **19**, 299–307.

Appendices

Appendix I Snowshoe hare primer sequences*

Gene	Gene name	Forward sequence (5'-3')	Reverse sequence (5'-3')
NR3C1	Glucocorticoid Receptor, nuclear receptor subfamily 3, group C, member 1	GCCATTTCTGTTCATGGCGTGAGT	GACCCTTGGCAGCGATTCCAATTT
NR3C2	Mineralocorticoid Receptor, nuclear receptor subfamily 3, group C, member 2	AGCAAGACAGTAATCGTTCTGG	AAATCTTGGCTGGACTCACAC
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde-3- phosphate dehydrogenase	GCTTTTAACTCTGGCAAAGTGG	GGGTGGAATCATACTGGAACAT
PPIA**	Peptidylprolyl isomerase A (cyclophilin A)	CAACACAAACGGCTCCCAGTT	CATGGCTTCCACAATGCTCAT
YWHAZ***	Tyrosine 3/tryptophan 5 - monooxygenase activation protein, zeta polypeptide	GGTCTGGCCCTTAACTTCTCTGTGTTCTA	GCGTGCTGTCTTTGTATGATTCTTCACTT

* Obtained and adapted from Lavergne (2018)

** Modified from Rai et al. (2010)

** *From* Seol et al. (2011)